Published for SISSA by 2 Springer

RECEIVED: January 17, 2018 REVISED: March 21, 2018 ACCEPTED: May 2, 2018 PUBLISHED: May 14, 2018

# Early universe with modified scalar-tensor theory of gravity

Ranajit Mandal,<sup>a</sup> Chandramouli Sarkar<sup>b</sup> and Abhik Kumar Sanyal<sup>b</sup>

<sup>a</sup>Department of Physics, University of Kalyani, Nadia, 741235 India
<sup>b</sup>Department of Physics, Jangipur College, Murshidabad, 742213 India
E-mail: ranajitmandalphys@gmail.com, csarkar123@yahoo.co.in, sanyal\_ak@yahoo.com

ABSTRACT: Scalar-tensor theory of gravity with non-minimal coupling is a fairly good candidate for dark energy, required to explain late-time cosmic evolution. Here we study the very early stage of evolution of the universe with a modified version of the theory, which includes scalar curvature squared term. One of the key aspects of the present study is that, the quantum dynamics of the action under consideration ends up generically with de-Sitter expansion under semiclassical approximation, rather than power-law. This justifies the analysis of inflationary regime with de-Sitter expansion. The other key aspect is that, while studying gravitational perturbation, the perturbed generalized scalar field equation obtained from the perturbed action, when matched with the perturbed form of the background scalar field equation, relates the coupling parameter and the potential exactly in the same manner as the solution of classical field equations does, assuming de-Sitter expansion. The study also reveals that the quantum theory is well behaved, inflationary parameters fall well within the observational limit and quantum perturbation analysis shows that the power-spectrum does not deviate considerably from the standard one obtained from minimally coupled theory.

KEYWORDS: Cosmology of Theories beyond the SM, Conformal and W Symmetry, Models of Quantum Gravity

ARXIV EPRINT: 1801.04056



# Contents

T	Introduction	1
<b>2</b>	Canonical formulation of non-minimally coupled scalar-tensor theory of	
	gravity in the presence of higher order term	4
	2.1 In search of a form of $f(\phi)$ and canonical quantization	7
	2.2 Probabilistic interpretation	9
	2.3 Semiclassical approximation	9
	2.3.1 First order approximation	11
3	Inflation	12
	3.1 Slow roll approximation	12
	3.2 Gravitational perturbation: validating the relation between $f(\phi)$ and $V(\phi)$	$\phi$ ) 14
	3.3 Perturbative semiclassical approach	17
4	Concluding remarks	19
$\mathbf{A}$	. Hermiticity of the effective Hamiltonian $\hat{H_e}$	20
в	Canonical formulation following standard techniques	20
	B.1 Ostrogradski's formalism	21
	B.2 Dirac's constraint analysis	22
	B.3 Horowitz' formalism	23

# 1 Introduction

In the early stage of evolution, between  $10^{-36} \text{ sec} - 10^{-32} \text{ sec}$ , the universe went through an inflationary phase of expansion, which has been accepted as a scenario rather than a model. What happened prior to the inflationary era can only be answered in view of 'quantum theory of gravity'. In the absence of a complete and legitimate (unitary and renormalizable) quantum theory of gravity, some perception regarding the evolution of the universe in the pre-inflationary phase may be achieved through quantization of a viable cosmological model - known as "quantum cosmology". In this regard a cosmological model should be chosen such that it leads to a viable inflationary era fitting the recently available data, and also the late-time cosmic acceleration which is a great cry of the present century. Non-minimally coupled scalar-tensor theory of gravity having an action in the form

$$A_{1} = \int \sqrt{-g} \, d^{4}x \left[ f(\phi)R - \frac{1}{2}\phi_{,\mu}\phi^{,\mu} - V(\phi) \right], \qquad (1.1)$$

is a strong contender for dark-energy candidature, being able to explain late-time cosmic acceleration inclusive of presently available data [1–12]. It is therefore required to test the theory during early phase of cosmological evolution. To accommodate cosmic inflation in the theory, additional contribution to the above action is required. It is well known that quantum gravity, in any of its forms (super string theory, heterotic string theory super-gravity, M-theory, loop quantum gravity etc.) admits higher order curvature invariant terms. Of particular interest is curvature squared  $(R^2, R^2_{\mu\nu})$  term, since it leads to renormalized theory of gravity [13]. Although, perturbatively it encounters ghost degrees of freedom, non-perturbatively it is well behaved. Further, although unification of the early inflation with late-time cosmic acceleration with non-minimally coupled scalar field has recently been achieved [14], nevertheless one can't ignore the presence of higher order terms in the early universe, particularly because inflation without phase transition is an essential feature of such higher order term [15, 16]. Now, in the homogeneous and isotropic background,  $R^2_{\mu\nu}$  and  $R^2$  terms differ only by a total derivative term, and it is therefore sufficient to add scalar curvature squared term to the above action, which therefore reads as

$$A = \int \sqrt{-g} \, d^4x \left[ f(\phi)R + BR^2 - \frac{1}{2}\phi_{,\mu}\phi^{,\mu} - V(\phi) \right].$$
(1.2)

As already mentioned, our present aim is not to establish unification, rather to study its behaviour at the very early stage of cosmic evolution particularly, in the quantum domain. This requires canonical formulation of the theory. There exists a host of canonical formalisms in connection with higher order theory of gravity, which requires additional degrees of freedom. In addition to the three space metric  $(h_{ij})$ , the extrinsic curvature tensor  $(K_{ij})$  is taken as an additional basic variable for the purpose. In the process, Cauchy data exceeds and therefore, one requires more boundary data. While, Ostrogrdski's technique [17],<sup>1</sup> Dirac's [18, 19] formalism and Horowitz' no boundary proposal [20] insist upon setting  $\delta h_{ij} = 0 = \delta K_{ij}$ , at the boundary, and end up with the same phase-space Hamiltonian; a modified version of Horowitz' technique [21–29] favours  $\delta h_{ij} = 0 = \delta R$ , at the boundary and for a class of higher order theory of gravity, ends up with a Hamiltonian which although different, is related under a suitable canonical transformation with the one obtained following the known standard techniques [17-20]. It has therefore been tacitly assumed that the canonical structure of higher order theory of gravity is independent of the choice of boundary condition. However, such a preconceived concept has shattered in view of a very recent work [30]. It has been found that for Gauss-Bonnet-dilatonic coupled higher order theory of gravity,

$$A_G = \int \sqrt{-g} \, d^4x \left[ \alpha R + \beta R^2 + \Lambda(\phi) \mathcal{G} - \frac{1}{2} \phi_{,\mu} \phi^{,\nu} - V(\phi) \right] + \alpha \Sigma_R + \beta \Sigma_{R^2} + \Lambda(\phi) \Sigma_{\mathcal{G}}, \quad (1.3)$$

(where,  $\Sigma_R = 2 \oint_{\partial \mathcal{V}} K \sqrt{h} d^3 x$ ,  $\Sigma_{R^2} = 4 \oint_{\partial \mathcal{V}} R K \sqrt{h} d^3 x$  and  $\Sigma_{\mathcal{G}} = 4 \oint_{\partial \mathcal{V}} \left( 2G_{ij} K^{ij} + \frac{\kappa}{3} \right) \sqrt{h} d^3 x$ are the supplementary boundary terms known as the Gibbons-Hawking-York term corresponding to the linear sector, its modified version for curvature squared term and for Gauss-Bonnet-dilatonic coupled sector respectively,  $\alpha, \beta$ , and  $\Lambda(\phi)$  are the coupling parameters,  $V(\phi)$  is the dilatonic potential, while the symbol  $\mathcal{K}$  stands for  $\mathcal{K} = K^3 - 3K K^{ij} K_{ij} +$ 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Pioneeering work by M. Ostrogradski and W.F. Donkin is quoted here.

 $2K^{ij}K_{ik}K_j^k$ , K being the trace of extrinsic curvature tensor), modified Horowitz' formalism ends up with a different phase-space Hamiltonian, which is not related to the others under canonical transformation [30]. The most important outcome of the work is that, the well-known standard formalisms [17–20], for which supplementary boundary terms are not required due to the fact that  $\delta h_{ij} = 0 = \delta K_{ij}$  at the boundary, don't produce correct classical analogue of the theory under appropriate semi-classical approximation, although modified Horowitz' formalism does [30]. It is true that the choice of boundary terms does not in any way affect classical field equations, nevertheless, the above mentioned results prove unambiguously that it does, in the quantum domain, and the standard techniques [17–20] towards canonical formulation don't render a viable quantum description of the theory, in general. Here, we have chosen the action (1.2) to establish in particular the fact that, the in-equivalent phase-space structure of the Hamiltonian is an outcome of non-minimal coupling.

It is important to repeat that, if one insists upon the boundary conditions  $\delta h_{ij}|_{\partial \mathcal{V}} =$  $0 = \delta R|_{\partial \mathcal{V}}$ , the action must be supplemented by additional boundary terms. On the contrary, the boundary conditions  $\delta h_{ij}|_{\partial \mathcal{V}} = 0 = \delta K_{ij}|_{\partial \mathcal{V}}$  take care of the total derivative terms, and there is no need to supplement the action with additional boundary terms. This was the main argument of Horowitz for his no boundary proposal. Horowitz [20] argued that, without the supplementary boundary term, superposition principle holds during the transition from the initial configuration space to the final, following an intermediate one. However, Horowitz [20] also pointed out that, the above argument does't specifically state that boundary terms can't exist. Although sounds attractive, with no boundary proposal the cherished Gibbons-Hawking-York [31, 32] term, which is responsible for the entire contribution to the Euclidean action, also vanishes, and it is not possible to recover it under weak field limit. Next, it is well-known that F(R) theory of gravity admits scalar tensor equivalence, under redefinition of F(R) by an auxiliary variable to Jordan's frame or through conformal transformation to Einstein's frame. Variation of such canonical Lagrangian requires to fix the scalar at the end point. This is indeed equivalent to fixing of the Ricci scalar R at the boundary. Further, Dyer and Hinterbichler [33] have shown that the boundary terms reproduce the expected ADM energy, and the entropy of a Schwarzschild black hole is one-quarter of the area of the horizon in units of the effective Planck's length, which agrees with the Wald entropy formula [34, 35]. This clearly indicates that higher curvature terms make no additional correction to the entropy in the result obtained from Gibbons-Hawking-York [31, 32] term. Last but not the least important fact, as already mentioned is that, the quantum counterpart with no boundary proposal for Gauss-Bonnetdilatonic coupled higher order theory of gravity does not lead to a classical limit under an appropriate semi-classical approximation [30].

Usually, either exponential expansion in the de-Sitter form or power law expansion as a solution to the classical field equations, is the starting point of studying inflationary evolution. The aim of the present work is to explore the fact that for the action under consideration (1.2), the quantum domain generically leads to de-Sitter expansion under appropriate semi-classical approximation, rather than power law expansion. This is the most important outcome of the present work. We therefore make canonical formulation of the action (1.2), in the Robertson-Walker minisuperspace, canonically quantize and show that the semiclassical wave-function is strongly peaked around the classical de-Sitter solution. Next we show that such a de-Sitter solution goes through to a viable inflationary phase, and the inflationary parameters are very much consistent with currently available data.

In the following section we therefore follow modified Horowitz' technique towards canonical formulation of action (1.2) in the homogeneous and isotropic background. However, we encounter certain operator ordering ambiguity during quantization, which can only be resolved after having specific knowledge on the form of the coupling parameter  $f(\phi)$ . We therefore choose de-Sitter solution, and find a relation between the coupling parameter  $f(\phi)$  and the potential  $V(\phi)$  in view of the  $\binom{0}{0}$  equation of Einstein. The other field equation then fixes the forms of the two, uniquely. In view of the form of the coupling parameter  $f(\phi)$ , we remove operator ordering ambiguity, present the quantum mechanical probabilistic interpretation, and perform semiclassical approximation to explore the already mentioned fact that, the wave-function is strongly peaked around the classical de-Sitter solution.

Since quantum dynamics of action (1.2) admits de-Sitter solution as its generic feature, so in section 3, we study the inflationary regime, with exponential expansion. For this purpose, we first translate our action (1.2) to the Einstein's frame under conformal transformation, to show that the present action involves an additional scalar field  $\psi$ . This clarifies the reason for imposing a condition in addition to the standard slow-roll approximation. However, the rest of the analysis has been performed in the original variables. While studying gravitational perturbation, we match perturbed generalized scalar-field equation with the perturbed background scalar-field equation and observe that the coupling parameter  $f(\phi)$  and the potential  $V(\phi)$  must be related exactly in the same manner, as has been found while solving classical field equations assuming de-Sitter exponential solution. In appendix A, we prove that the effective canonical Hamiltonian is hermitian. In appendix B, we show that the standard canonical formulation schemes following Ostrogradski's [17], Dirac's [18, 19] and Horowitz' [20], lead to the same phase-space structure of the Hamiltonian, which is different from the one obtained following modified Horowitz' technique in section 2, and is not related to it under canonical transformation.

# 2 Canonical formulation of non-minimally coupled scalar-tensor theory of gravity in the presence of higher order term

In accordance with the discussions in the introduction, we insist upon keeping  $\delta h_{ij} = 0 = \delta R$ , at the boundary, and so it is required to supplement the action (1.2) with appropriate boundary terms. The action (1.2) therefore reads

$$A = \int \sqrt{-g} \, d^4x \left[ f(\phi)R + BR^2 - \frac{1}{2}\phi_{,\mu}\phi^{,\mu} - V(\phi) \right] + \Sigma_R + \Sigma_{R_1^2} + \Sigma_{R_2^2}, \tag{2.1}$$

where,  $\Sigma_R = 2 \int f(\phi) K \sqrt{h} d^3 x$  is the modified Gibbons-Hawking-York boundary term in the presence of non-minimal coupling, and  $\Sigma_{R^2} = \Sigma_{R_1^2} + \Sigma_{R_2^2} = 4B \int^3 RK \sqrt{h}$  is the boundary term associated with the scalar curvature square term  $(R^2)$ , which has been split into two parts in the manner,  $\Sigma_{R_1^2} = 4B \int {}^3RK\sqrt{h} d^3x$ ;  $\Sigma_{R_2^2} = 4B \int ({}^4R - {}^3R)K\sqrt{h} d^3x$ . Such splitting is required to take care of the total derivative terms appearing under integration by parts. This has been discussed earlier in details [21–30]. In the above, K is the trace of the extrinsic curvature tensor, and h is the determinant of the induced three-space metric. Since reduction of higher order theory to its canonical form requires additional degrees of freedom, hence, in addition to the three-space metric  $h_{ij}$ , the extrinsic curvature tensor  $K_{ij}$  is treated as basic variable. In the homogeneous and isotropic Robertson-Walker metric, viz.,

$$ds^{2} = -N(t)^{2}dt^{2} + a^{2}(t) \left[ \frac{dr^{2}}{1 - kr^{2}} + r^{2}(d\theta^{2} + \sin^{2}\theta d\phi^{2}) \right], \qquad (2.2)$$

we therefore choose the basic variables  $h_{ij} = z\delta_{ij} = a^2\delta_{ij}$ , so that  $K_{ij} = -\frac{\dot{h}_{ij}}{2N} = -\frac{a\dot{a}}{N}\delta_{ij} = -\frac{\dot{z}}{2N}\delta_{ij}$ , and hence, the Ricci scalar is expressed as,

$$R = \frac{6}{N^2} \left( \frac{\ddot{a}}{a} + \frac{\dot{a}^2}{a^2} + N^2 \frac{k}{a^2} - \frac{\dot{N}\dot{a}}{Na} \right) = \frac{6}{N^2} \left( \frac{\ddot{z}}{2z} + N^2 \frac{k}{z} - \frac{1}{2} \frac{\dot{N}\dot{z}}{Nz} \right),$$
 (2.3)

The action (2.1) in Robertson-Walker minisuperspace (2.2), therefore takes the form,

$$A = \int \left[ 3f\sqrt{z} \left( \frac{\ddot{z}}{N} - \frac{\dot{N}\dot{z}}{N^2} + 2kN \right) + \frac{9B}{\sqrt{z}} \left( \frac{\ddot{z}^2}{N^3} - \frac{2\dot{N}\dot{z}\ddot{z}}{N^4} + \frac{\dot{N}^2\dot{z}^2}{N^5} - \frac{4k\dot{N}\dot{z}}{N^2} + \frac{4k\ddot{z}}{N} + 4k^2N \right) + z^{\frac{3}{2}} \left( \frac{1}{2N} \dot{\phi}^2 - VN \right) \right] dt + \Sigma_R + \Sigma_{R_1^2} + \Sigma_{R_2^2}.$$
(2.4)

In the above,  $\Sigma_R = -\frac{3f\sqrt{z}\dot{z}}{N}$ , while  $\Sigma_{R_1^2} = -\frac{36Bk\dot{z}}{N\sqrt{z}}$  and  $\Sigma_{R_2^2} = -\frac{18B\dot{z}}{N^3\sqrt{z}}\left(\ddot{z} - \frac{\dot{z}\dot{N}}{N}\right)$ . Under integrating by parts, the counter terms  $\Sigma_R$  and  $\Sigma_{R_1^2}$  get cancelled and the action (2.4) reduces to

$$A = \int \left[ \left( -\frac{3f'\dot{\phi}\dot{z}\sqrt{z}}{N} - \frac{3f\dot{z}^2}{2N\sqrt{z}} + 6kNf\sqrt{z} \right) + \frac{9B}{\sqrt{z}} \left( \frac{\ddot{z}^2}{N^3} - \frac{2\dot{N}\dot{z}\ddot{z}}{N^4} + \frac{\dot{N}^2\dot{z}^2}{N^5} + \frac{2k\dot{z}^2}{N} + 4k^2N \right) + z^{\frac{3}{2}} \left( \frac{1}{2N}\dot{\phi}^2 - VN \right) \right] dt + \Sigma_{R_2^2},$$
(2.5)

where, prime denotes derivative with respect to the scalar field  $\phi$ . At this stage introducing an auxiliary variable

$$Q = \frac{\partial A}{\partial \ddot{z}} = \frac{18B}{N^3 \sqrt{z}} \left( \ddot{z} - \frac{\dot{N}\dot{z}}{N} \right)$$
(2.6)

straight into the action (2.5), as

$$A = \int \left[ \left( -\frac{3f'\dot{\phi}\dot{z}\sqrt{z}}{N} - \frac{3f\dot{z}^2}{2N\sqrt{z}} + 6kNf\sqrt{z} \right) + \mathcal{Q}\ddot{z} - \frac{N^3\sqrt{z}}{36B}\mathcal{Q}^2 - \frac{\dot{N}\dot{z}\mathcal{Q}}{N} + \frac{18Bk\dot{z}^2}{Nz^{\frac{3}{2}}} + \frac{36BNk^2}{\sqrt{z}} + z^{\frac{3}{2}} \left( \frac{1}{2N}\dot{\phi}^2 - VN \right) \right] dt + \Sigma_{R_2^2},$$

$$(2.7)$$

the rest of the boundary terms is taken care of under integration by parts. Finally, the action being free from the boundary terms, is expressed as

$$A = \int \left[ -\dot{\mathcal{Q}}\dot{z} - \frac{3f'\dot{\phi}\dot{z}\sqrt{z}}{N} - \frac{3f\dot{z}^2}{2N\sqrt{z}} + 6kNf\sqrt{z} - \frac{N^3\sqrt{z}}{36B}\mathcal{Q}^2 - \frac{\dot{N}\dot{z}\mathcal{Q}}{N} + \frac{18Bk\dot{z}^2}{Nz^{\frac{3}{2}}} + \frac{36BNk^2}{\sqrt{z}} + z^{\frac{3}{2}} \left(\frac{1}{2N}\dot{\phi}^2 - VN\right) \right] dt.$$
(2.8)

The canonical momenta are

 $p_{\mathcal{Q}} = -\dot{z} \tag{2.9a}$ 

$$p_z = -\dot{\mathcal{Q}} - \frac{3f'\dot{\phi}\sqrt{z}}{N} - \frac{3f\dot{z}}{N\sqrt{z}} - \frac{\dot{N}\mathcal{Q}}{N} + \frac{36Bk\dot{z}}{Nz^{\frac{3}{2}}}$$
(2.9b)

$$p_N = -\frac{\dot{z}\mathcal{Q}}{N} \tag{2.9c}$$

$$p_{\phi} = -\frac{3f' \dot{z} \sqrt{z}}{N} + \frac{z^{\frac{3}{2}} \dot{\phi}}{N}$$
(2.9d)

The  $\begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}$  component of Einstein's field equation in terms of the scale factor is

$$\left[-\frac{6f}{a^2}\left(\frac{\dot{a}^2}{N^2}+k\right)-6\frac{f'\dot{a}\dot{\phi}}{N^2a}-\frac{36B}{a^2N^4}\left(2\dot{a}\ddot{a}\ddot{a}-\ddot{a}^2+2\frac{\dot{a}^2\ddot{a}}{a}-3\frac{\dot{a}^4}{a^2}-2\dot{a}^2\frac{\ddot{N}}{N}-4\frac{\dot{N}}{N}\dot{a}\ddot{a}+5\dot{a}^2\frac{\dot{N}^2}{N^2}-2\frac{\dot{a}^3\dot{N}}{aN}\right)\right]$$

$$-2kN^{2}\frac{\dot{a}^{2}}{a^{2}} + k^{2}\frac{N^{4}}{a^{2}} + \left(\frac{\dot{\phi}^{2}}{2N^{2}} + V(\phi)\right) \right] Na^{3} = 0,$$
(2.10)

which when expressed in terms of the phase-space variables leads to the Hamilton constraint equation. However, construction of the phase-space structure of the Hamiltonian is non-trivial, since the Hessian determinant vanishes and the Lagrangian corresponding to the action (2.8) is degenerate. This is due to the presence of the time derivative of the lapse (which is essentially a Lagrange multiplier of the theory) in the said action, which is a typical to the higher order theory. Remember that no such time-derivative of the lapse function appears in General Theory of Relativity. The constraint  $Qp_Q - Np_N = 0$ , is also apparent from the expressions of canonical momenta (2.9). Usually Dirac's constraint analysis is invoked to construct the phase-space Hamiltonian. Nevertheless, we have repeatedly pointed out [26, 27] that it is possible to bypass the issue and construct the canonical Hamiltonian in the following manner. For this purpose, let us use the expression,

$$p_{\mathcal{Q}}p_{z} = \dot{\mathcal{Q}}\dot{z} + \frac{3\dot{z}f'\dot{\phi}\sqrt{z}}{N} + \frac{3f\dot{z}^{2}}{N\sqrt{z}} + \frac{\dot{N}\dot{z}\mathcal{Q}}{N} - \frac{36Bk\dot{z}^{2}}{Nz^{\frac{3}{2}}}$$
(2.11)

obtained in view of the relations (2.9a) and (2.9b), and construct the Hamiltonian constraint equation in terms of the phase space variables as,

$$H_{c} = 3f\left(\frac{p_{Q}^{2}}{2N\sqrt{z}} - 2kN\sqrt{z}\right) - p_{Q}p_{z} + \frac{N^{3}Q^{2}\sqrt{z}}{36B} - \frac{18kB}{N\sqrt{z}}\left(\frac{p_{Q}^{2}}{z} + 2kN^{2}\right) + \frac{Np_{\phi}^{2}}{2z^{\frac{3}{2}}} - \frac{3f'p_{Q}p_{\phi}}{z} + \frac{9f'^{2}p_{Q}^{2}}{2N\sqrt{z}} + VNz^{\frac{3}{2}} = 0.$$

$$(2.12)$$

It is important to note that although the phase-space structure of the Hamiltonian corresponding to the higher order theory under consideration has been produced in (2.12), it does not establish the diffeomorphic invariance of the theory. Diffeomorphic invariance is apparent only when the Hamiltonian is expressed in terms of the basic variables  $(x, z, \phi)$ and their canonically conjugate momenta  $(p_x, p_z, p_{\phi})$ . In order to express the Hamiltonian in terms of the basic variables, we make the canonical transformations following the replacements of  $\mathcal{Q} = \frac{p_x}{N}$  and  $p_{\mathcal{Q}} = -Nx$ , as before. The phase-space structure of the Hamiltonian in terms of the basic variables is then expressed as,

$$H_{c} = N \left[ xp_{z} + \frac{\sqrt{z}p_{x}^{2}}{36B} + 3f\left(\frac{x^{2}}{2\sqrt{z}} - 2k\sqrt{z}\right) - \frac{18kB}{\sqrt{z}}\left(\frac{x^{2}}{z} + 2k\right) + \frac{p_{\phi}^{2}}{2z^{\frac{3}{2}}} + \frac{3f'xp_{\phi}}{z} + \frac{9f'^{2}x^{2}}{2\sqrt{z}} + Vz^{\frac{3}{2}} \right]$$
$$= N\mathcal{H}.$$
(2.13)

Diffeomorphic invariance is now clearly established in equation (2.13). The action (2.5) can also be expressed in the canonical form with respect to the basic variables as,

$$A = \int \left(\dot{z}p_z + \dot{x}p_x + \dot{\phi}p_\phi - N\mathcal{H}_L\right) dt \ d^3x = \int \left(\dot{h}_{ij}\pi^{ij} + \dot{K}_{ij}\Pi^{ij} + \dot{\phi}p_\phi - N\mathcal{H}_L\right) dt \ d^3x,$$
(2.14)

where,  $\pi^{ij}$  and  $\Pi^{ij}$  are momenta canonically conjugate to  $h_{ij}$  and  $K_{ij}$  respectively. This establishes the importance of the use of appropriate basic variables, over other canonical ones. Now, the canonical Hamiltonian (2.13) may immediately be quantized to obtain,

$$\frac{i\hbar}{\sqrt{z}}\frac{\partial\Psi}{\partial z} = -\frac{\hbar^2}{36Bx}\left(\frac{\partial^2}{\partial x^2} + \frac{n}{x}\frac{\partial}{\partial x}\right)\Psi - \frac{\hbar^2}{2xz^2}\frac{\partial^2\Psi}{\partial\phi^2} + \frac{3}{z^{\frac{3}{2}}}\widehat{f'p_{\phi}} + \left[\frac{3fx}{2z} + \frac{9f'^2x}{2z} + \frac{Vz}{x} - \frac{6kf}{x} - \frac{18kBx}{z^2} - \frac{36k^2B}{xz}\right]\Psi = \hat{H}_e\Psi,$$
(2.15)

where, n is the operator ordering index. In the above expression (2.15) due to the presence of coupling between  $f'(\phi)$  and  $p_{\phi}$ , there still remains some operator ordering ambiguity, which may only be resolved after having specific knowledge regarding the form of  $f(\phi)$ .

## 2.1 In search of a form of $f(\phi)$ and canonical quantization

The nonminimally coupled action (2.1) can be re-expressed (apart from the supplementary boundary terms) as,

$$A = \int \sqrt{-g} \, d^4x \left[ \frac{1}{2} f(\phi, R) - \frac{1}{2} \phi_{,\mu} \phi^{,\mu} - V(\phi) \right], \qquad (2.16)$$

where  $f(\phi, R) = 2f(\phi)R + 2BR^2$ . The field equations in the homogeneous and isotropic flat (k = 0) Robertson-Walker metric background (with N = 1), are expressed as

$$H^{2} = \frac{1}{3F} \left( \frac{1}{2} \dot{\phi}^{2} + \frac{RF - f + 2V}{2} - 3H\dot{F} \right), \qquad (2.17)$$

$$\dot{H} = -\frac{1}{2F} \left( \dot{\phi}^2 + \ddot{F} - H\dot{F} \right), \qquad (2.18)$$

$$\ddot{\phi} + 3H\dot{\phi} + \frac{1}{2}\left(2V' - f'\right) = 0, \qquad (2.19)$$

where  $F = \frac{\partial f}{\partial R}$ ,  $H = \frac{\dot{a}}{a}$ ,  $R = 6(\dot{H} + 2H^2)$ , and the scalar field equation (2.19) follows from equations (2.17) and (2.18). It is already known that inflation is an essential feature of higher order curvature term [15, 16]. Here our aim, as already mentioned in the introduction, is to check if the quantum dynamics of the higher-order theory under consideration in the Trans-Planckian era, leads generically to the inflationary scenario in the post Planck's era. Therefore, we seek inflationary solution of the classical field equations (2.17)–(2.19) in the following standard de-Sitter exponential form

$$a = a_0 e^{\mathrm{H}t}, \quad \phi = \phi_0 e^{-\mathrm{H}t},$$
 (2.20)

where, constant 'H' is the Hubble parameter 'H' in the de-Sitter regime, and R = 12H<sup>2</sup>. Equation (2.19) relates  $V'(\phi)$  and  $f'(\phi, R)$  and in the process  $V(\phi)$  and  $f(\phi)$  in the following manner,

$$2V' - f' = 4H^2 \phi \Longrightarrow V(\phi) - 12H^2 f(\phi) = H^2 \phi^2 + c, \qquad (2.21)$$

where c is an integration constant. In view of equation (2.17), one can also find

$$2V = 12\mathrm{H}^2 f(\phi) - 12\mathrm{H}^2 f'(\phi)\phi - \mathrm{H}^2 \phi^2.$$
(2.22)

The two equations (2.21) and (2.22) are simultaneously satisfied restricting the potential and the coupling parameter to the following forms

$$V(\phi) = V_1 + \frac{V_0}{\phi}$$
, and  $f(\phi) = f_0 + \frac{f_1}{\phi} - \frac{\phi^2}{12}$ , (2.23)

where  $c = -f_0 R - 2BR^2$ , and the parametric constants,  $V_0$ ,  $V_1$ ,  $f_0$ , and  $f_1$  are related in the following manner,

$$V_0 = 12f_1 \mathrm{H}^2, \quad V_1 = 6f_0 \mathrm{H}^2.$$
 (2.24)

Since the form of the coupling parameter  $f(\phi)$  has been explored in (2.23), we can now proceed with our left out task regarding canonical quantization. Choosing suitable operator ordering between  $f'(\phi)$  and  $p_{\phi}$ , equation (2.15) now takes the form

$$\frac{i\hbar}{\sqrt{z}}\frac{\partial\Psi}{\partial z} = -\frac{\hbar^2}{36Bx}\left(\frac{\partial^2}{\partial x^2} + \frac{n}{x}\frac{\partial}{\partial x}\right)\Psi - \frac{\hbar^2}{2xz^2}\frac{\partial^2\Psi}{\partial \phi^2} + \frac{i\hbar}{2z^{\frac{3}{2}}}\left(\frac{\phi^3 + 6f_1}{\phi^2}\right)\frac{\partial\Psi}{\partial \phi} + \frac{i\hbar}{4z^{\frac{3}{2}}}\left(\frac{\phi^3 - 12f_1}{\phi^3}\right)\Psi \\ + \left[\frac{3x}{2z}\left(f_0 + \frac{f_1}{\phi} - \frac{\phi^2}{12}\right) + \frac{9x}{2z}\left(\frac{f_1}{\phi^2} + \frac{\phi}{6}\right)^2 + \frac{6f_0H^2z}{x} + \frac{12f_1H^2z}{x\phi}\right]\Psi, \quad (2.25)$$

where Weyl symmetric ordering has been performed between  $f'(\phi)$  and  $p_{\phi}$ , appearing in the third term on the right hand side, and the form of the potential has been supplemented from equation (2.23) and (2.24). Now, under a change of variable, the above modified Wheeler-de-Witt equation, takes the look of Schrödinger equation, viz.,

$$i\hbar\frac{\partial\Psi}{\partial\sigma} = -\frac{\hbar^2}{54B} \left(\frac{1}{x}\frac{\partial^2}{\partial x^2} + \frac{n}{x^2}\frac{\partial}{\partial x}\right)\Psi - \frac{\hbar^2}{3x\sigma^{\frac{4}{3}}}\frac{\partial^2\Psi}{\partial\phi^2} + \frac{i\hbar}{3\sigma} \left(\frac{\phi^3 + 6f_1}{\phi^2}\right)\frac{\partial\Psi}{\partial\phi} + \frac{i\hbar}{6\sigma} \left(\frac{\phi^3 - 12f_1}{\phi^3}\right)\Psi + V_e\Psi = \hat{H}_e\Psi,$$
(2.26)

where,  $\sigma = z^{\frac{3}{2}} = a^3$  plays the role of internal time parameter. In the above equation, the effective potential  $V_e$ , is given by,

$$V_e = \left[\frac{x}{\sigma_3^2} \left(f_0 + \frac{f_1}{\phi} - \frac{\phi^2}{12}\right) + \frac{3x}{\sigma_3^2} \left(\frac{f_1}{\phi^2} + \frac{\phi}{6}\right)^2 + \frac{4f_0 H^2 \sigma_3^2}{x} + \frac{8f_1 H^2 \sigma_3^2}{x\phi}\right].$$
 (2.27)

#### 2.2 Probabilistic interpretation

The hermiticity of  $\hat{H}_e$  (see appendix A) should enable us to write the continuity equation, which requires to find  $\frac{\partial \rho}{\partial \sigma}$ , where,  $\rho = \Psi^* \Psi$ . A little bit of algebra leads to the following equation,

$$\frac{\partial\rho}{\partial\sigma} = -\frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left[ \frac{i\hbar}{54Bx} (\Psi\Psi_{,x}^* - \Psi^*\Psi_{,x}) \right] - \frac{\partial}{\partial\phi} \left[ \frac{i\hbar}{3x\sigma^{\frac{4}{3}}} (\Psi\Psi_{,\phi}^* - \Psi^*\Psi_{,\phi}) - \left(\frac{\phi^3 + 6f_1}{3\sigma\phi^2}\right) \Psi^*\Psi \right] + \frac{(n+1)}{x^2} \left(\Psi\Psi_{,x}^* - \Psi^*\Psi_{,x}\right)$$
(2.28)

Clearly, continuity equation can be written, only under the choice n = -1, as

$$\frac{\partial \rho}{\partial \sigma} + \nabla . \mathbf{J} = 0, \qquad (2.29)$$

where,  $\rho = \Psi^* \Psi$  and  $\mathbf{J} = (\mathbf{J}_x, \mathbf{J}_\phi, 0)$  are the probability density and the current density respectively, and

$$\mathbf{J}_x = \frac{i\hbar}{54Bx} (\Psi \Psi_{,x}^* - \Psi^* \Psi_{,x}) \tag{2.30a}$$

$$\mathbf{J}_{\phi} = \frac{i\hbar}{3x\sigma_{3}^{2}} (\Psi\Psi_{,\phi}^{*} - \Psi^{*}\Psi_{,\phi}) - \left(\frac{\phi^{3} + 6f_{1}}{3\sigma\phi^{2}}\right)\Psi^{*}\Psi.$$
 (2.30b)

It is noticeable that the existence condition of standard quantum mechanical probabilistic interpretation, fixes the operator ordering index to n = -1.

#### 2.3 Semiclassical approximation

Now to check the viability of the quantum equation (2.26), it is required to test its behaviour under certain appropriate semi-classical approximation. For the purpose, it is easier to handle equation (2.25) instead, and express it as,

$$-\frac{\hbar^2 \sqrt{z}}{36Bx} \left(\frac{\partial^2}{\partial x^2} + \frac{n}{x}\frac{\partial}{\partial x}\right) \Psi - \frac{\hbar^2}{2xz^{\frac{3}{2}}}\frac{\partial^2 \Psi}{\partial \phi^2} - i\hbar\frac{\partial\Psi}{\partial z} + \frac{i\hbar}{2z} \left(\frac{\phi^3 + 6f_1}{\phi^2}\right)\frac{\partial\Psi}{\partial\phi} + \mathcal{V}\Psi = 0$$
(2.31)

where

$$\mathcal{V} = \left[\frac{3x}{2\sqrt{z}}\left(f_0 + \frac{f_1}{\phi} - \frac{\phi^2}{12}\right) + \frac{9x}{2\sqrt{z}}\left(\frac{f_1}{\phi^2} + \frac{\phi}{6}\right)^2 + \frac{6f_0 \mathrm{H}^2 z^{\frac{3}{2}}}{x} + \frac{12f_1 \mathrm{H}^2 z^{\frac{3}{2}}}{x\phi} + \frac{i\hbar}{4z}\left(\frac{\phi^3 - 12f_1}{\phi^3}\right)\right].$$
(2.32)

The above equation (2.31) may be treated as time independent Schrödinger equation with three variables  $(x, z, \phi)$ . Therefore, as usual, let us seek the solution of equation (2.31) as,

$$\Psi = \psi_0 e^{\frac{i}{\hbar}S(x,z,\phi)} \tag{2.33}$$

and expand S in power series of  $\hbar$  as,

$$S = S_0(x, z, \phi) + \hbar S_1(x, z, \phi) + \hbar^2 S_2(x, z, \phi) + \dots$$
(2.34)

Now inserting the expression (2.34) in equation (2.33) and taking appropriate derivatives of  $\Psi$ , everything may finally be inserted in equation (2.31). At the end, equating the coefficients of different powers of  $\hbar$  to zero, one obtains the following set of equations (up-to second order)

$$\frac{\sqrt{z}}{36Bx}S_{0,x}^2 + \frac{S_{0,\phi}^2}{2xz^{\frac{3}{2}}} + S_{0,z} - \left(\frac{\phi^3 + 6f_1}{2z\phi^2}\right)S_{0,\phi} + \mathcal{V}(x,z,\phi) = 0, \qquad (2.35a)$$

$$-\frac{i\sqrt{z}}{36Bx}S_{0,xx} - \frac{in\sqrt{z}}{36Bx^2}S_{0,x} - \frac{iS_{0,\phi\phi}}{2xz^{\frac{3}{2}}} + S_{1,z} + \frac{\sqrt{z}S_{0,x}S_{1,x}}{18Bx} + \frac{S_{0,\phi}S_{1,\phi}}{xz^{\frac{3}{2}}} - \left(\frac{\phi^3 + 6f_1}{2z\phi^2}\right)S_{1,\phi} = 0, \quad (2.35b)$$

$$-i\frac{\sqrt{z}S_{1,xx}}{36Bx} - i\frac{n\sqrt{z}S_{1,x}}{36Bx^2} + \sqrt{z}\frac{S_{1,x}^2 + 2S_{0,x}S_{2,x}}{36Bx} + \frac{S_{1,\phi}^2 + 2S_{0,\phi}S_{2,\phi}}{2xz^{\frac{3}{2}}} - i\frac{S_{1,\phi\phi}}{xz^{\frac{3}{2}}} + S_{2,z} - \left(\frac{\phi^3 + 6f_1}{2z\phi^2}\right)S_{2,\phi} = 0, \quad (2.35c)$$

that are to be solved successively to find  $S_0(x, z, \phi)$ ,  $S_1(x, z, \phi)$  and  $S_2(x, z, \phi)$  and so on. Now identifying  $S_{0,x}$  as  $p_x$ ;  $S_{0,z}$  as  $p_z$  and  $S_{0,\phi}$  as  $p_{\phi}$  one can recover the classical Hamiltonian constraint equation  $H_c = 0$ , given in equation (2.13) from equation (2.35a). This is a consistency check. Thus,  $S_0(x, z)$  can now be expressed as,

$$S_0 = \int p_z dz + \int p_x dx + \int p_\phi d\phi \qquad (2.36)$$

apart from a constant of integration which may be absorbed in  $\psi_0$ . The integrals in the above expression can be evaluated using the classical solution for k = 0 presented in equation (2.20), the definition of  $p_z$  given in (2.9b),  $p_{\phi}$  in (2.9d) and  $p_x = Q$ . Further, we recall the expression for Q given in (2.6), remember the relation,  $x = \dot{z}$ , where,  $z = a^2$ , choose n = -1, since probability interpretation holds only for such value of n, and use the form of  $f(\phi)$  presented in (2.23), to obtain the following expressions of  $p_x$ ,  $p_z p_{\phi}$  in term of x, z and  $\phi$ ,

$$f' = -\left(\frac{f_1}{\phi^2} + \frac{\phi}{6}\right) \tag{2.37a}$$

$$x = 2Hz \tag{2.37b}$$

$$p_x = 36\sqrt{2}B\mathrm{H}^{\frac{3}{2}}\sqrt{x} \tag{2.37c}$$

$$p_z = -72BH^3\sqrt{z} - 6f_0H\sqrt{z} - \frac{9f_1H}{a_0\phi_0}z$$
(2.37d)

$$p_{\phi} = \frac{6f_1 H a_0^3 \phi_0^3}{\phi^5} \tag{2.37e}$$

Hence the integrals in (2.36) are evaluated as,

$$\int p_x dx = 24\sqrt{2}B\mathrm{H}^{\frac{3}{2}}x^{\frac{3}{2}}; \qquad (2.38a)$$

$$\int p_z dz = -48B \mathrm{H}^3 z^{\frac{3}{2}} - 4f_0 \mathrm{H} z^{\frac{3}{2}} - \frac{9f_1 \mathrm{H}}{2a_0 \phi_0} z^2; \qquad (2.38\mathrm{b})$$

$$\int p_{\phi} d\phi = -\frac{3f_1 \text{H} a_0^3 \phi_0^3}{2\phi^4}.$$
(2.38c)

Thus, the explicit form of  $S_0$  in terms of z is found as,

$$S_0 = (48BH^3 - 4f_0H) z^{\frac{3}{2}} - \frac{6f_1H}{a_0\phi_0} z^2.$$
(2.39)

For consistency, one can trivially check that the expression for  $S_0$  (2.39) so obtained, satisfies equation (2.35a) identically. In fact it should, because, equation (2.35a) coincides with Hamiltonian constraint equation (2.13) for k = 0. Moreover, one can also compute the zeroth order on-shell action (2.8). Using classical solution (2.20) one may express all the variables in terms of t and substitute in the action (2.8) to obtain

$$A = A_{cl} = \int \left[ 144B \mathrm{H}^4 a_0^3 e^{3\mathrm{H}t} - 12f_0 \mathrm{H}^2 a_0^3 e^{3\mathrm{H}t} - \frac{24f_1 \mathrm{H}^2}{\phi_0} a_0^3 e^{4\mathrm{H}t} \right] dt.$$
(2.40)

Integrating we have,

$$A = A_{cl} = (48BH^3 - 4f_0H) a_0^3 e^{3Ht} - \frac{6f_1H}{a_0\phi_0} a_0^4 e^{4Ht}, \qquad (2.41)$$

which is the same as we obtained in (2.39), proving  $S_0$  to be the classical action and checking consistency yet again. Hence, at this end, the wave function is

$$\Psi = \psi_0 e^{\frac{i}{\hbar} \left[ \left( 48B\mathrm{H}^3 - 4f_0\mathrm{H} \right) z^{\frac{3}{2}} - \frac{6f_1\mathrm{H}}{a_0\phi_0} z^2 \right]}.$$
(2.42)

# 2.3.1 First order approximation

Now for n = -1, equation (2.35b) can be expressed as,

$$-\frac{\sqrt{z}}{36Bx}\left(iS_{0,xx}-2S_{0,x}S_{1,x}-\frac{i}{x}S_{0,x}\right)-\frac{1}{2xz^{\frac{3}{2}}}\left(iS_{0,\phi\phi}-2S_{0,\phi}S_{1,\phi}+\frac{x\sqrt{z}}{\phi^{2}}\left(\phi^{3}+6f_{1}\right)S_{1,\phi}\right)+S_{1,z}=0.$$
(2.43)

Using the expression for  $S_0$  obtained in (2.39), we can write  $S_{1,z}$  from the above equation as

$$S_{1,z} = \frac{i \left[ \frac{12D}{a_0^2 \phi_0^2} - \frac{30\sqrt{z}}{a_0^3 \phi_0^3} - \frac{D}{96BH^2 z} \right]}{\left[ 2 + \frac{D}{24BH^2} - \frac{\sqrt{z}}{12BH^2 a_0 \phi_0} + \frac{12Dz}{a_0^2 \phi_0^2} + (6f_1 - 24)\frac{z^{\frac{3}{2}}}{a_0^3 \phi_0^3} \right]},$$
(2.44)

where,  $D = 12BH^2 - 1$ . On integration the form of  $S_1$  is found as,

$$S_1 = iF(z), \tag{2.45}$$

and therefore the wavefunction up to first-order approximation reads

$$\Psi = \psi_{01} e^{\frac{i}{\hbar} \left[ \left( 48B \mathrm{H}^3 - 4f_0 \mathrm{H} \right) z^{\frac{3}{2}} - \frac{6f_1 \mathrm{H}}{a_0 \phi_0} z^2 \right]}, \qquad (2.46)$$

where,

$$\psi_{01} = \psi_0 e^{-F(z)}.\tag{2.47}$$

It has been proved that  $S_0$  obeys Hamilton-Jacobi equation. Comparison with classical constraint equation  $H_c = 0$  (2.13), one finds  $p_x = \frac{\partial S_0}{\partial x}$ , and  $p_z = \frac{\partial S_0}{\partial z}$ . So the wavefunction shows a strong correlation between coordinates and momenta. Now using the relation between velocities and momenta and the fact that  $S_0$  obeys Hamilton-Jacobi equation, it is apparent that the above relations define a set of trajectories in the x - z plane, which are solutions to the classical field equations. Thus the semiclassical wave function (2.46) is strongly peaked around classical inflationary solutions (2.20).

## 3 Inflation

Since the very early quantum universe smoothly transits to the de-Sitter type inflationary era, we therefore in the following subsection 3.1, compute the inflationary parameters in connection with the action (2.1) under consideration. It is important to note that the potential (2.23) is flat when  $\phi$  is sufficiently large, and so, the slow-roll approximation is admissible. In the next subsection 3.2, we study classical aspect of gravitational perturbation. Finally in subsection 3.3 we derive the perturbation spectra generated from the quantum fluctuations in an early scalar field dominated accelerating (inflation) phase.

# 3.1 Slow roll approximation

Before we proceed, let us perform conformal transformation to demonstrate the fact that the higher order theory of gravity with non-minimal coupling under consideration (2.16), involves an additional degree of freedom. Under the following conformal transformation,

$$g_{\mu\nu} \to \hat{g}_{\mu\nu} = \Omega^2 g_{\mu\nu}$$
 and under the choice  $\Omega^2 = F \equiv \frac{\partial f(\phi, R)}{\partial R} = e^{\sqrt{\frac{2}{3}}\psi}$  (3.1)

where  $\psi = \sqrt{\frac{3}{2}} \ln F$  is the new dynamical variable, the Lagrangian density, associated with action (2.16) may be transformed into [36, 37]

$$\hat{L} = \frac{1}{2}\hat{R} - \frac{1}{2F}\phi_{;\mu}\phi^{;\nu} - \frac{1}{2}\psi_{;\mu}\psi^{;\nu} - \hat{V}(\phi,\psi), \quad \text{where,} \quad \hat{V}(\phi,\psi) = \frac{RF - f + 2V}{2F^2}.$$
(3.2)

In the above, we use hats to denote quantities based on the conformally transformed metric frame. Thus, our original  $f(\phi, R)$  gravity is cast into the Einstein theory with an additional scalar field  $\psi$ , and a special potential term  $\hat{V}(\phi, \psi)$  (3.2).<sup>2</sup> Using the conformal equivalence between the theories, it is possible to derive the equations for the background and the perturbations. The general asymptotic solutions for the perturbations in the generalized gravity from the simple results known in the minimally coupled scalar field may also be presented [36, 37]. However, we shall not use the conformal transformation properties in the following treatment. Rather we use the conformal transformation to realize that, along with the standard slow-roll conditions of minimally coupled single-field inflation, viz.  $\dot{\phi}^2 \ll V$ and  $|\ddot{\phi}| \ll 3H|\dot{\phi}|$ , it is required to impose one additional condition due to the presence of additional field viz.  $4|\dot{f}|H \ll 1$  [38]. As in the case of Gauss-Bonnet coupling [39–42], instead of standard slow roll parameters, here also the introduction of a combined hierarchy in the following manner, appears to be much suitable. Firstly, the background evolution is described by a set of horizon flow functions (the behaviour of Hubble distance during inflation) starting from

$$\epsilon_0 = \frac{d_H}{d_{H_i}},\tag{3.3}$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>Only in a very special case, assuming  $\psi = \psi(\phi)$ , one can introduce another scalar field  $\hat{\phi}$  to express the Lagrangian in terms of a single scalar field as in the case of minimally coupled scalar-tensor theory of gravity as,  $\hat{L} = \frac{\hat{R}}{2} - \frac{1}{2}\hat{\phi}_{;\mu}\hat{\phi}^{;\mu} - \hat{V}(\hat{\phi})$ . However in that case,  $\hat{\phi}$  should satisfy the relation  $d\hat{\phi} = \sqrt{\frac{1}{F}d\phi^2 + d\psi^2}$ .

where,  $d_H = H^{-1}$  is the Hubble distance, also called horizon in our chosen unit. We use suffix *i* to denote the era at which inflation was initiated. Now hierarchy of functions is defined in a systematic way as

$$\epsilon_{l+1} = \frac{d\ln|\epsilon_l|}{dN}, \qquad l \ge 0. \tag{3.4}$$

In view of the definition  $N = \ln \frac{a}{a_i}$ , which implies  $\dot{N} = H$ , one can compute  $\epsilon_1 = \frac{d \ln d_H}{dN}$ , which is the logarithmic change of Hubble distance per e-fold expansion N. It is the first slow-roll parameter  $\epsilon_1 = \dot{d}_H = -\frac{\dot{H}}{H^2}$ , implying that the Hubble parameter almost remains constant during inflation. The above hierarchy allows one to compute  $\epsilon_2 = \frac{d \ln \epsilon_1}{dN} = \frac{1}{H} \frac{\dot{\epsilon}_1}{\epsilon_1}$ , which implies  $\epsilon_1 \epsilon_2 = d_H \dot{d}_H = -\frac{1}{H^2} \left( \frac{\ddot{H}}{H} - 2 \frac{\dot{H}^2}{H^2} \right)$ . In the same manner higher slow-roll parameters may be computed. Equation (3.3) essentially defines a flow in space with cosmic time being the evolution parameter, which is described by the equation of motion

$$\epsilon_0 \dot{\epsilon}_l - \frac{1}{d_{H_i}} \epsilon_l \epsilon_{l+1} = 0, \quad l \ge 0.$$
(3.5)

One can also check that (3.5) yields all the results obtained from the hierarchy defined in (3.4), using the definition (3.3). As already mentioned, the additional degree of freedom appearing due to the function  $f(\phi, R)$ , requires to introduce yet another hierarchy of flow parameters as

$$\delta_1 = 4\dot{\mathbf{f}}H \ll 1, \qquad \delta_{m+1} = \frac{d\ln|\delta_m|}{d\ln a}, \quad \text{with}, \quad m \ge 1.$$
(3.6)

Clearly, for m = 1,  $\delta_2 = \frac{d \ln |\delta_1|}{dN} = \frac{1}{\delta_1} \frac{\dot{\delta}_1}{\dot{N}}$ , and  $\delta_1 \delta_2 = \frac{4}{H} \left( \ddot{\mathbf{F}} H + \dot{\mathbf{F}} \dot{H} \right)$ , and so on. The slow-roll conditions therefore read  $|\epsilon_m| \ll 1$  and  $|\delta_m| \ll 1$ , which are analogous to the standard slow-roll approximation. Now we arrange the field equations (2.17) and (2.19) in the following manner

$$\dot{\phi}^{2} + 2V = 12H^{2}f + 3(1 + 4H\dot{f}) + 144BH^{4}\left(2 + \frac{\dot{H}}{H^{2}}\right) - 72BH^{4}\left(2 + \frac{\dot{H}}{H^{2}}\right)^{2} - 144BH^{4}\left[1 - \frac{1}{H^{2}}\left(\frac{\ddot{H}}{H} - 2\frac{\dot{H}^{2}}{H^{2}}\right) - 2\left(1 + \frac{\dot{H}}{H^{2}}\right)^{2} + 1\right] - 3.$$

$$\ddot{\phi} + 3H\dot{\phi} = -V' + 6H^{2}f'\left(2 + \frac{\dot{H}}{H^{2}}\right).$$
(3.7)
(3.8)

In view of the slow-roll parameters, the above equations (3.7) and (3.8) may therefore be expressed as

$$\dot{\phi}^{2} + 2V = 12H^{2}f + 3(1+\delta_{1}) + 144BH^{4}(2-\epsilon_{1}) - 72BH^{4}(2-\epsilon_{1})^{2} - 144BH^{4}f[(1+\epsilon_{1}\epsilon_{2}) - 2(1-\epsilon_{1})^{2} + 1] - 3,$$
(3.9)

$$\ddot{\phi} + 3H\dot{\phi} = -V' + 6H^2 f'(2 - \epsilon_1), \qquad (3.10)$$

respectively, and may be approximated to

$$V \simeq 6H^2 \mathbf{f},\tag{3.11}$$

$$3H\dot{\phi} \simeq -V' + 12H^2 f'.$$
 (3.12)

Since the Hubble parameter H = H, remains constant during inflation, so the above pair of equations (3.11) and (3.12) may be combined to obtain

$$\dot{\phi} = \frac{V'}{3H}.\tag{3.13}$$

The number of e-folds then has to be computed in view of the following relation,

$$N(\phi) \simeq \int_{t_i}^{t_f} H dt = \int_{\phi_i}^{\phi_f} \frac{H}{\dot{\phi}} d\phi \simeq \int_{\phi_i}^{\phi_f} \frac{3H^2}{V'} d\phi, \qquad (3.14)$$

where,  $\phi_i$  and  $\phi_f$  denote the values of the scalar field at the beginning  $(t_i)$  and the end  $(t_f)$  of inflation. Since we already have knowledge on the specific forms of the potential  $V(\phi)$  and the coupling parameter  $f(\phi)$  in view of relations (2.23) and (2.24) it is now possible to compute the number of e-folding, along with the other slow-roll parameters.

The number of e-folding (3.14) now reads

$$N(\phi) = \frac{1}{4f_1} \int_{\phi_f}^{\phi_i} \phi^2 d\phi = \frac{1}{12f_1} (\phi_i^3 - \phi_f^3).$$
(3.15)

We take following numerical values:  $\phi_i = 4.8M_p$ ,  $\phi_f = 1.2M_p$ ,  $f_0 = 0.4291M_p^2$ , and,  $f_1 = -0.162M_p^3$  to find that inflation halts ( $\epsilon_f = 1$ ) after N = 56 e-fold of expansion. The slow-roll parameters take the numerical values,

$$\epsilon = \frac{M_{pl}^2}{2} \left(\frac{V'}{V}\right)^2 = \frac{M_{pl}^2}{2} \left(\frac{V_0^2}{\phi^2 \left(V_0 + V_1 \phi\right)^2}\right) = \frac{M_p^2}{\phi_i^2} \left(\frac{2f_1^2}{(2f_1 + f_0\phi_i)^2}\right) = 0.0007562, \quad (3.16)$$

$$\eta = M_{pl}^2 \frac{V''}{V} = M_{pl}^2 \left(\frac{2V_0}{\phi^2(V_0 + V_1\phi)}\right) = \frac{M_p^2}{\phi_i^2} \left(\frac{4f_1}{(2f_1 + f_0\phi_i)}\right) = -0.0162,$$
(3.17)

and therefore the scalar to tensor ratio and the spectral index take the values  $r = 16\epsilon = 0.012$ ; and,  $n_s = 1 - 6\epsilon + 2\eta = 0.963$ , which are very much within the limit of recently released data [54].

## 3.2 Gravitational perturbation: validating the relation between $f(\phi)$ and $V(\phi)$

In this subsection, we study gravitational perturbation essentially to demonstrate the fact that the perturbed form of the background scalar field equation when equated to the same equation obtained by varying the metric-perturbed action, the relationship between the potential  $V(\phi)$  and  $f(\phi, R)$  and hence between  $V(\phi)$  and the coupling parameter  $f(\phi)$  is found to be the same as already obtained (2.21) in view of de-Sitter solution (2.20) of the classical field equations (2.17) and (2.19). Although, it might appear striking, nevertheless, it validates the semiclassical approximation performed in subsection 2.3, that ends up with a wave-function which is oscillatory about de-Sitter expansion. Cosmological perturbation in Einstein's gravitational theory [43, 44] and also in a broad class of theories  $f(\phi, R)$ , often called generalized gravity theories, have been analysed thoroughly in a series of articles [36, 37, 45–49], in uniform curvature gauge, first introduced by Mukhanov [50]. The asymptotic solutions of the scalar field equation in the large and small scale limits have been found. Further, the primordial seed density fluctuations generated from vacuum quantum fluctuations in different inflationary models for generalized gravity theories, have also been presented [37, 43, 45]. Although our present aim is to validate the choice of de-Sitter expansion, which relates the potential and the coupling parameter uniquely, however, for the sake of completeness we briefly review the work of Hwang regarding quantum perturbation, and present the expression for the power spectrum in the generalized gravity under consideration.

As usual, we consider a spatially flat, homogeneous and isotropic Robertson-Walker metric together with the most general scalar-type and tensor-type space-time dependent perturbations as,

$$ds^{2} = -a^{2} (1 + 2\alpha) d\eta^{2} - a^{2} (\beta_{,\alpha} + B_{\alpha}) d\eta dx^{\alpha} + a^{2} \left[ g^{(3)}_{\alpha\beta} (1 + 2\varphi) + 2\gamma_{,\alpha|\beta} + 2C_{\alpha|\beta} + 2C_{\alpha\beta} \right] dx^{\alpha} dx^{\beta},$$

$$(3.18)$$

where,  $dt \equiv ad\eta$ ,  $\eta$  being the conformal time. While,  $\alpha(\mathbf{x},t)$ ,  $\beta(\mathbf{x},t)$ ,  $\varphi(\mathbf{x},t)$  and  $\gamma(\mathbf{x},t)$  characterize the scalar-type perturbations,  $B_{\alpha}(\mathbf{x},t)$  and  $C_{\alpha}(\mathbf{x},t)$  are trace-free  $(B^{\alpha}_{|\alpha} = 0 = C^{\alpha}_{|\alpha})$  and correspond to the vector-type perturbations. Finally,  $C_{\alpha\beta}(\mathbf{x},t)$  is transverse and trace-free  $(C^{\beta}_{\alpha|\beta} = 0 = C^{\alpha}_{\alpha})$  and corresponds to the tensor-type perturbation. Indices are based on  $g^{(3)}_{\alpha\beta}$  as the metric and the vertical bar ('|') indicates a covariant derivative. Now, we decompose the energy-momentum tensor along with the scalar field by introducing perturbation as,  $T^a_b(\mathbf{x},t) = \overline{T}^a_b(t) + \delta T^a_b(\mathbf{x},t)$ ,  $\phi(\mathbf{x},t) = \overline{\phi}(t) + \delta \phi(\mathbf{x},t)$ , and  $F = \overline{F} + \delta F$ . In these expressions an over-bar indicates a background ordered quantity and it will be omitted unless necessary. At this stage, we introduce a gauge invariant combination as,

$$\delta\phi_{\varphi} = \delta\phi - \frac{\dot{\phi}}{H}\varphi_{\delta\phi}, \quad \frac{\delta F}{\dot{F}} = \frac{\delta\phi}{\dot{\phi}}, \tag{3.19}$$

where  $H = \frac{\dot{a}}{a}$  is the Hubble parameter, and since  $\delta F$  is related to  $\delta \phi$ , so one can use either as the representative. Note that  $\delta \phi_{\varphi}$  becomes  $\delta \phi$  in the uniform-curvature gauge which takes  $\phi \equiv 0$  as the gauge condition. The perturbed action in a unified form may be expressed as [37, 48],

$$\delta S = \frac{1}{2} \int a^3 \Theta \left\{ \delta \dot{\phi}_{\varphi}^2 - \frac{1}{a^2} \delta \phi_{\varphi}^{|\nu} \delta \phi_{\varphi,\nu} + \frac{1}{a^3 \Theta} \frac{H}{\dot{\phi}} \left[ a^3 \Theta \left( \frac{\dot{\phi}}{H} \right)^2 \right]^2 \delta \phi_{\varphi}^2 \right\} dt d^3 x, \qquad (3.20)$$

where,  $\Theta = \frac{1 + \frac{3F^2}{2\phi^2 F}}{\left(1 + \frac{\dot{F}}{2HF}\right)^2}$ , makes all the difference between generalized theory of gravity under consideration and General Theory of Relativity with a minimally coupled scalar field, for which  $\Theta = 1$ . The equation of motion of  $\delta\phi_{\varphi}$  then takes the following form,

$$\ddot{\delta\phi}_{\varphi} + \frac{(a^3\Theta)}{a^3\Theta}\dot{\delta\phi}_{\varphi} - \left\{\frac{\nabla^{(3)2}}{a^2} + \frac{1}{a^3\Theta}\frac{H}{\dot{\phi}}\left[a^3\Theta\left(\frac{\dot{\phi}}{H}\right)^{\dagger}\right]^{\dagger}\right\}\delta\phi_{\varphi} = 0.$$
(3.21)

Now, the perturbed form of the background equation (2.19) can be expressed<sup>3</sup> as,

$$\delta\ddot{\phi}_{\varphi} + 3H\delta\dot{\phi}_{\varphi} - \frac{\nabla^{(3)2}}{a^2} + \frac{1}{2}\left(2V'' - \mathbf{f}''\right)\delta\phi_{\varphi} = 0, \qquad (3.22)$$

where,  $\nabla^{(3)2}$  is the Laplacian based on the comoving part of the background three-space metric. Equation (3.21) reduces to the perturbed form (3.22) of the background metric equation (2.19) under the following conditions.

$$\frac{(a^3\Theta)}{a^3\Theta} = 3H\tag{3.23}$$

$$\frac{1}{a^{3}\Theta}\frac{H}{\dot{\phi}}\left[a^{3}\Theta\left(\frac{\dot{\phi}}{H}\right)^{\cdot}\right]^{\cdot} = \frac{1}{2}\left(2V'' - \mathbf{f}''\right) = \theta_{0},\tag{3.24}$$

where,  $\theta_0$  is a constant. Now, the above pair of conditions (3.23) and (3.24) lead to

$$\Theta = \text{constant},$$
 (3.25)

$$2V' - \mathbf{f}' = 2\theta_0 \phi, \tag{3.26}$$

where we have set the constant of integration in (3.26) to zero. In the process we find exactly the same relationship (2.21) between the generalized parameter  $f(\phi, R)$  and the potential  $V(\phi)$ , under the choice  $\theta_0 = 2H^2$ , as was found while seeking inflationary solution of the classical field equations in the de-Sitter exponential form. This fact proves without ambiguity that the model under consideration (1.2), allows de-Sitter expansion in the inflationary regime rather than the power law expansion. Further, it also proves that the technique followed to find gravitational perturbation for non-standard models is legitimate. This is another important finding of the present work.

Now, introducing new variables,  $z \equiv a\sqrt{\Theta}\frac{\dot{\phi}}{H}$  and  $v \equiv \sqrt{\Theta}a\delta\phi_{\varphi}$ , one can express the above equation (3.21) in terms of  $\varphi_{\delta\phi}$  as

$$v_{,\eta\eta} + \left(k^2 - \frac{z_{,\eta\eta}}{z}\right)v = 0. \tag{3.27}$$

In the above, comma denotes ordinary derivative. The asymptotic solutions of equation (3.27) in the large-scale  $(k^2 \ll \frac{z,\eta\eta}{z})$  and small-scale  $(k^2 \gg \frac{z,\eta\eta}{z})$  limits are,

$$\delta\phi_{\varphi}(\mathbf{x},t) = -\frac{\dot{\phi}}{H} \left[ C(\mathbf{x}) - D(\mathbf{x}) \int_{0}^{t} \frac{1}{a^{3}\Theta} \frac{H^{2}}{\dot{\phi}^{2}} dt \right], \qquad (3.28)$$

$$\delta\phi_{\varphi}(\mathbf{k},\eta) = \frac{1}{a\sqrt{2k}} \left[ c_1(\mathbf{k})e^{ik\eta} + c_1(\mathbf{k})e^{-ik\eta} \right] \frac{1}{\sqrt{\Theta}},\tag{3.29}$$

where,  $C(\mathbf{x})$ ,  $D(\mathbf{x})$  are integration constants of the relatively growing and decaying modes and  $c_1(\mathbf{k})$ ,  $c_2(\mathbf{k})$  are arbitrary integration constants, respectively. Further, as  $\frac{z,\eta\eta}{z} = \frac{n}{\eta^2}$ , where n = constant, the solution of equation (3.21) can be expressed in the following form [51–53],

$$\delta\phi_{\varphi\mathbf{k}}(\eta) = \frac{\sqrt{\pi|\eta|}}{2a} \left[ C_1(\mathbf{k}) \mathbf{H}_{\nu}^{(1)}(\mathbf{k}|\eta|) + D_1(\mathbf{k}) \mathbf{H}_{\nu}^{(2)}(\mathbf{k}|\eta|) \right] \frac{1}{\sqrt{\Theta}}, \tag{3.30}$$

<sup>3</sup>Here,  $\phi = \bar{\phi} + \delta \phi_{\varphi}$  and  $\dot{\phi} = \phi_{,i} u^{i}$ . So that  $\dot{\phi} = (\bar{\phi} + \delta \phi_{\varphi})_{,i} (\bar{u}^{i} + \delta u^{i})$ .

where  $C_1$  and  $D_1$  are integration constants,  $\nu = \sqrt{n + \frac{1}{4}}$  and the Hankel functions  $\mathbf{H}_{\nu}^{(1,2)}(x) \to \pm \frac{\Gamma(\nu)(\frac{2}{x})^{\nu}}{i\pi}$ .

# 3.3 Perturbative semiclassical approach

In the post Planck era gravity should be treated classically, while the matter fields still behave quantum mechanically. 'Quantum Field Theory in Curved Space-Time' (QFT in CST), treats gravity classically while the energy-momentum tensor is quantized. For General Theory of Relativity, it is expressed as  $G_{\mu\nu} = \langle \hat{T}_{\mu\nu} \rangle$ , where the quantum operator  $\langle \hat{T}_{\mu\nu} \rangle$  is a suitably renormalized expectation value. The perturbative semiclassical approximation under consideration in this subsection, is quite different from QFT in CST. In this technique, the perturbed parts of the metric and matter fields are treated as quantum mechanical operators, keeping the background parts classical [45–47]. Since, we derive the perturbation spectra generated from the quantum fluctuations in an early scalar field dominated accelerating (inflation) phase, therefore this approach appears to be more legitimate than QFT in CST. However, we shall use the result of QFT in CST to choose appropriate vacuum.

Instead of the classical decomposition, we are therefore required to replace the perturbed order variables with the quantum operator in Heisenberg representation of  $\delta \hat{\phi}(\mathbf{x}, t)$  as,

$$\phi(\mathbf{x},t) = \phi(t) + \delta\hat{\phi}(\mathbf{x},t); \quad \delta\hat{\phi}_{\varphi} = \delta\hat{\phi} - \frac{\phi}{H}\hat{\varphi}.$$
(3.31)

Note that the background order quantities are considered as classical variables. Now, in the flat space under consideration it is possible to expand  $\delta \hat{\phi}(\mathbf{x}, t)$  in the mode expression as

$$\delta\hat{\phi}(\mathbf{x},t) = \int \frac{d^3k}{(2\pi)^{\frac{3}{2}}} \left[ \hat{a}_{\mathbf{k}} \delta\phi_{\mathbf{k}}(t) e^{i\mathbf{k}\cdot\mathbf{x}} + \hat{a}_{\mathbf{k}}^{\dagger} \delta\phi_{\mathbf{k}}^*(t) e^{-i\mathbf{k}\cdot\mathbf{x}} \right],\tag{3.32}$$

where, the annihilation and creation operators,  $\hat{a}_{\mathbf{k}}$  and  $\hat{a}_{\mathbf{k}}^{\dagger}$  satisfy standard commutation relation:

$$[\hat{a}_{\mathbf{k}}, \hat{a}_{\mathbf{k}'}] = 0 = \left[\hat{a}_{\mathbf{k}}^{\dagger}, \hat{a}_{\mathbf{k}'}^{\dagger}\right], \text{ and, } \left[\hat{a}_{\mathbf{k}}, \hat{a}_{\mathbf{k}'}^{\dagger}\right] = \delta^{3}(\mathbf{k} - \mathbf{k}'),$$
(3.33)

while  $\delta \phi_{\mathbf{k}}(t)$  is the mode function, a complex solution of the classical mode evolution equation (3.21). Equal time commutation relation must also hold for  $\delta \hat{\phi}(\mathbf{x}, t)$  and its canonical conjugate momentum, which reads

$$\left[\delta\hat{\phi}_{\varphi}(\mathbf{x},t),\delta\dot{\hat{\phi}}_{\varphi}(\mathbf{x}',t)\right] = \frac{i}{a^{3}\Theta}\delta^{3}(\mathbf{x}-\mathbf{x}').$$
(3.34)

In order that the commutation relations (3.33) and (3.34) hold simultaneously, the mode function should satisfy the Wronskian condition,

$$\delta\phi_{\varphi\mathbf{k}}\delta\dot{\phi}_{\varphi\mathbf{k}}^* - \delta\phi_{\varphi\mathbf{k}}^*\delta\dot{\phi}_{\varphi\mathbf{k}} = \frac{i}{a^3\Theta}.$$
(3.35)

At this stage assuming  $\frac{z_{,\eta\eta}}{z} = \frac{n}{\eta}$ , the implication of which has been discussed in details by Hwang in [47], following solution is found

$$\delta\phi_{\varphi\mathbf{k}}(\eta) = \frac{\sqrt{\pi}|\eta|}{2a} \left[ c_1(\mathbf{k}) \mathbf{H}_{\nu}^{(1)}(k\eta) + c_2(\mathbf{k}) \mathbf{H}_{\nu}^{(2)}(k\eta) \right] \frac{1}{\Theta}, \qquad (3.36)$$

where,  $\nu = \sqrt{n + \frac{1}{4}}$ . Coefficients  $c_1(\mathbf{k})$  and  $c_2(\mathbf{k})$  are arbitrary functions of  $\mathbf{k}$ , which are normalized in accordance with (3.35) as

$$|c_1(\mathbf{k})|^2 - |c_2(\mathbf{k})|^2 = 1.$$
 (3.37)

Clearly imposing quantum condition in (3.35) does not completely fix the coefficients. The remaining freedom depends on the choice of vacuum state. Here, we insert the result of QFT in CST to choose adiabatic vacuum, also known as the Bunch-Davies vacuum in de-Sitter space, which fixes  $c_1(\mathbf{k}) = 0$  and  $c_2(\mathbf{k}) = 1$ , corresponding to positive frequency solution in Minkowski space limit. The power spectrum therefore takes the form,

$$\mathcal{P}_{\delta\hat{\phi}_{\varphi}}(k,t) = \frac{k^3}{2\pi^2} |\delta\phi_{\varphi\mathbf{k}}(t)|^2 = \frac{k^3}{2\pi^2} \int \langle \delta\hat{\phi}_{\varphi}(\mathbf{x}+\mathbf{r},t)\delta\hat{\phi}_{\varphi}(\mathbf{x},t) \rangle_{\text{vac}} e^{-i\mathbf{k}\cdot\mathbf{r}} d^3\mathbf{r}, \quad (3.38)$$

where,  $\langle \rangle_{\text{vac}} \equiv \langle \text{vac} || \text{vac} \rangle$  is a vacuum expectation value and  $a_{\mathbf{k}} | \text{vac} \rangle \equiv 0$  for every  $\mathbf{k}$ . Now, assuming adiabatic vacuum, two point function  $\mathbf{G}(x', x'')$  which is defined as,

$$\mathbf{G}(x',x'') \equiv \langle \delta \hat{\phi}_{\varphi}(x') \delta \hat{\phi}_{\varphi}(x'') \rangle_{\text{vac}} = \int \frac{d^3k}{(2\pi)^3} e^{i\mathbf{k}.(\mathbf{x}'-\mathbf{x}'')} \delta \phi_{\mathbf{k}}(t') \delta \phi_{\mathbf{k}}^*(t'')$$

$$= \int_0^\infty \frac{k^2 dk}{2\pi^2} J_0(k|\mathbf{x}'-\mathbf{x}''|) \delta \phi_{\mathbf{k}}(t') \delta \phi_{\mathbf{k}}^*(t''),$$
(3.39)

where,  $x \equiv (\mathbf{x}, t)$ , takes the form in the exponential expansion case  $(\eta = -\frac{1}{aH})$ ,

$$\mathbf{G}(x',x'') = \frac{(\frac{1}{4} - \nu^2)\sec(\pi\nu)}{16\pi a' a'' \eta' \eta''} \times \Gamma\left(\frac{3}{2} + \nu, \frac{3}{2} - \nu; 2; 1; 1 + \frac{(\eta' - \eta'')^2 - (\mathbf{x}' - \mathbf{x}'')^2}{4\eta' \eta''}\right) \frac{1}{\sqrt{\Theta'\Theta''}},$$
(3.40)

which is valid for  $\nu < \frac{3}{2}$ . At the equal time, the vacuum expectation value reads

$$\langle \hat{\delta\phi}(\mathbf{x}+\mathbf{r},t)\hat{\delta\phi}(\mathbf{x},t)\rangle_{\text{vac}} = \int \frac{d^3k}{(2\pi)^3} e^{i\mathbf{k}\cdot\mathbf{r}} |\delta\phi_{\mathbf{k}}(t)|^2 = \int_0^\infty \mathcal{P}_{\hat{\delta\phi}}(k,t) J_0(kr) d\ln k. \quad (3.41)$$

In the small scale limit the solution (3.36) takes the form

$$\delta\phi_{\varphi\mathbf{k}}(\eta) = \frac{1}{a\sqrt{2k\Theta}} e^{-ik\eta + i(\nu + \frac{1}{2})\frac{\pi}{2}}.$$
(3.42)

On the contrary, in the large scale limit we can write from (3.36)

$$\delta\phi_{\varphi\mathbf{k}}(\eta) = i \frac{\sqrt{|\eta|}\Gamma(\nu)}{2a\sqrt{\pi\Theta}} \left(\frac{k|\eta|}{2}\right)^{-\nu},\tag{3.43}$$

and the power spectrum reads

$$\mathcal{P}_{\delta\hat{\phi}_{\varphi}}(k,\eta) = \frac{\Gamma(\nu)}{\pi^{\frac{3}{2}}a|\eta|} \left(\frac{k|\eta|}{2}\right)^{\frac{3}{2}-\nu} \frac{1}{\sqrt{\Theta}}.$$
(3.44)

Since  $\Theta$  is a constant in view of (3.25), so the power spectrum may deviate only by a constant factor from the minimally coupled case for which  $\Theta = 1$ .

#### 4 Concluding remarks

In the absence of a complete theory of gravity, quantum cosmology is studied to perceive the evolution of the universe in the Planck regime, when gravity is quantized. Shortly after the Plank's era, gravity becomes classical, while the matter fields still remain quantized. In this era, the universe went through an inflationary phase. The seed of perturbation grows, which finally leads to the structures we observe. In this manuscript, we have found the wave-function of a model universe which contains scalar curvature squared term. The effective Hamiltonian operator is hermitian and standard quantum mechanical probability interpretation holds, which prove that the wave-function is stable and well behaved. The model universe transits smoothly to a de-Sitter type inflationary phase, and inflationary parameters have been found to be very much within the observational limit. The perturbation analysis shows that only de-Sitter solution is allowed, since it relates the coupling parameter and the potential in the same manner as de-Sitter solution to the classical field equations does. Perturbative semiclassical approximation method has been pursued in which the perturbed parts of the metric and matter fields are treated as quantum mechanical operators, keeping the background parts classical. In the process, we derive the perturbation spectra generated from the quantum fluctuations in an early scalar field dominated de-Sitter phase. The power-spectrum deviates only by a constant term from the minimally coupled case.

Regarding the canonical quantization scheme followed here and the results obtained in the present manuscript, there are a few important issues to discuss. We have at least in one case (G-B-dilatonic coupled gravity in the presence of scalar curvature squared term) proved that the known standard techniques ([17-20]) regarding canonical formulation of higher order theory of gravity do not produce a viable quantum theory, since these techniques don't reveal correct classical analogue under semi-classical approximation [30]. It is therefore legitimate to follow the technique of canonical formulation, which is well behaved in all the cases studied so far. Here, we have considered a modified (with higher order term) non-minimally coupled scalar-tensor gravitational action, and aimed at studying the very early universe. Canonical formulation in isotropic and homogeneous background has been performed following modified Horowitz' formalism, which has been extensively applied earlier in different situations. The most important result as already mentioned may be summarized in the following manner. The forms of the coupling parameter  $f(\phi)$  and the potential  $V(\phi)$  obtained following perturbative analysis, dictates that the classical field equations must admit de-Sitter type exponential expansion in the inflationary regime. The wave function of the universe also admits the same de-Sitter type expansion under semiclassical approximation. This means that the very early universe smoothly transits to exponential expansion (inflationary) phase. This result proves overall consistency of the present study. Finally, although we are neither the proponents of multiverse theory nor do we oppose it as a topic of theological discourse, it should be mentioned that a stable quantum dynamics in the Trans-Planckian era doesn't in any way rule out the possibility of multiverse, which may have been created during the next inflationary phase. The potential we found is sufficiently flat when the scalar field is large enough, and therefore the possibility of multiverse is nascent in the quantum fluctuation of such a field.

# A Hermiticity of the effective Hamiltonian $\hat{H}_e$

To prove that the effective Hamiltonian is hermitian, let us split it as

$$\hat{H}_e = \hat{H}_1 + \hat{H}_2 + \hat{H}_3 + \hat{V}_e,$$
 (A.1)

where,

$$\hat{H}_{1} = -\frac{\hbar^{2}}{54B} \left( \frac{1}{x} \frac{\partial^{2}}{\partial x^{2}} + \frac{n}{x^{2}} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \right),$$

$$\hat{H}_{2} = -\frac{\hbar^{2}}{3x\sigma^{\frac{4}{3}}} \frac{\partial^{2}}{\partial \phi^{2}},$$

$$\hat{H}_{3} = \frac{i\hbar}{3\sigma} \left( \frac{\phi^{3} + 6f_{1}}{\phi^{2}} \right) \frac{\partial}{\partial \phi} + \frac{i\hbar}{6\sigma} \left( \frac{\phi^{3} - 12f_{1}}{\phi^{3}} \right).$$
(A.2)

Let us first take the very first term.

$$\int (\hat{H}_1 \psi^*) \psi dx = -\frac{\hbar^2}{54B} \int \left(\frac{1}{x} \frac{\partial^2 \psi^*}{\partial x^2} + \frac{n}{x^2} \frac{\partial \psi^*}{\partial x}\right) \psi dx = -\frac{\hbar^2}{54B} \int \left(\frac{\psi}{x} \frac{\partial^2 \psi^*}{\partial x^2} + \frac{n\psi}{x^2} \frac{\partial \psi^*}{\partial x}\right) dx \tag{A.3}$$

Under integration by parts twice and dropping the first (integrated out) term due to fall-of condition, we obtain,

$$\int (\hat{H}_1 \psi^*) \psi dx = -\frac{\hbar^2}{54B} \int \psi^* \left[ \frac{1}{x} \frac{\partial^2 \psi}{\partial x^2} - \left( \frac{2+n}{x^2} \right) \frac{\partial \psi}{\partial x} + \frac{2(n+1)}{x^3} \psi \right] dx$$

$$= -\frac{\hbar^2}{54B} \int \psi^* \left[ \frac{1}{x} \frac{\partial^2 \psi}{\partial x^2} - \frac{1}{x^2} \frac{\partial \psi}{\partial x} \right] dx = \int \psi^* \hat{H}_1 \psi dx,$$
(A.4)

under the choice n = -1. Thus,  $\hat{H}_1$  is hermitian, under a particular choice of operator ordering parameter n = -1. It is trivial to prove that  $\hat{H}_2$  is hermitian. We therefore turn our attention to  $\hat{H}_3$ .

$$\int (\hat{H}_3 \psi^*) \psi d\phi = -\frac{i\hbar}{3\sigma} \int \left(\phi + \frac{6f_1}{\phi^2}\right) \frac{\partial \psi^*}{\partial \phi} \psi d\phi - \frac{i\hbar}{6\sigma} \int \left(1 - \frac{12f_1}{\phi^3}\right) \psi^* \psi d\phi.$$
(A.5)

Again under integration by parts and dropping the integrated out terms due to fall-of condition, it is possible to arrive at

$$\int (\hat{H}_3 \psi^*) \psi d\phi = \frac{i\hbar}{3\sigma} \int \psi^* \left(\phi + \frac{6f_1}{\phi^2}\right) \frac{\partial \psi}{\partial \phi} d\phi + \frac{i\hbar}{6\sigma} \int \left(1 - \frac{12f_1}{\phi^3}\right) \psi^* \psi d\phi = \int \psi^* \hat{H}_3 \psi d\phi,$$
(A.6)

and the Weyl symmetric ordering performed between  $f'(\phi)$  and  $p_{\phi}$  turns out  $\hat{H}_3$  to be hermitian operator, and thus the effective Hamiltonian  $(\hat{H}_e)$  as such is hermitian operator.

# **B** Canonical formulation following standard techniques

While in the methodology of canonical formulation of higher order theory of gravity adopted here, we insist on fixing the three-space metric  $h_{ij}$  and the Ricci scalar R at the boundary, the standard methods keep  $h_{ij}$  and the extrinsic curvature tensor  $K_{ij}$  fixed at the boundary, instead. In the process, all the boundary terms, obtained under integration by parts vanish and there is no need to supplement the action by boundary terms as presented in action (2.1). As a result it is legitimate to start with action (1.2). In the appendix, we show that canonical formulation following some standard methods lead to a unique Hamiltonian. However it is different from and is not canonically related to the one (2.13) obtained in the manuscript.

## B.1 Ostrogradski's formalism

The Hamiltonian formulation of theories with higher derivatives was first developed by Ostrogradski more than one and half a century ago [17], which gives special treatment to the highest derivatives of the original Lagrangian, so that the initial higher-order regular system be reduced to a first-order system. Ostrogradski's theorem can be stated as follows: if the higher order time derivative Lagrangian is non-degenerate, there is at least one linear instability in the Hamiltonian of this system. Basically, the method [17] is adopted only to systems described by regular Lagrangian, that is, a Lagrange function for which the associated Hessian matrix formed with respect to the highest-order time derivatives has a nonzero determinant. The underlying idea of this method and of its subsequent generalizations consist in introducing, besides the original configuration variables, a new set of coordinates that encompasses each of the successive time derivatives of the original Lagrangian coordinates so that the initial higher-order regular system be reduced to a first-order system. In Ostrogradski's formalism [55, 56], if a Lagrangian contains maximum order of *m*-th time derivatives of the generalized coordinate  $q_i$ , in the form  $L = L(q_i, \dot{q}_i, \ddot{q}_i, \ddot{q}_i, \ddot{q}_i, \dots, m, q_i)$ , where,  ${}^{m}q_{i} = (\frac{d}{dt})^{m}$ , then one should choose *m* independent variables  $(q_{i}, \dot{q}_{i}, \ddot{q}_{i}, \ddot{q}_{i}, \dots, m^{-1}q_{i})$  and corresponding *m* generalized momenta  $p_{i,0}, p_{i,1}, p_{i,2} \dots p_{i,m-1}$  according to the recurrence relations,  $p_{i,m-1} = \frac{\partial L}{\partial q_i^m}$ , and  $p_{i,n-1} = \frac{\partial L}{\partial q_i^n} - \dot{p}_{i,n}$ , for  $n = 1, 2, \dots, m-1$ . With these new independent coordinates and their corresponding momenta, the Legendre transformation to express the pase-space Hamiltonian reads

$$H_{\mathcal{O}} = \sum_{i=1}^{N} \sum_{\alpha=1}^{m-1} \dot{q}_i^{\alpha} p_{i,\alpha} - L.$$
(B.1)

Starting with action (2.4), apart from the supplementary boundary terms, we therefore, for the present purpose require two variable z and x, where  $x = \frac{\dot{z}}{N} = -2K_{ij}$ . The action (2.4) may therefore be expressed as,

$$A = \int \left[ 3f\sqrt{z} \left( \dot{x} + 2kN \right) + \frac{9B}{N\sqrt{z}} \left( \dot{x} + 2kN \right)^2 + z^{\frac{3}{2}} \left( \frac{\dot{\phi}^2}{2N} - VN \right) \right] dt.$$
(B.2)

Since, the Hessian determinant vanishes, so the corresponding Lagrangian is singular, and as a result, canonical formulation following Ostrogradski's formalism is not possible. However, if we make a gauge fixing N = 1 a-priori, the Hessian is non-vanishing and Ostrogradski's technique may be pursued. The canonical momenta in that case are,

$$p_{x} = 3f\sqrt{z} + \frac{18B}{\sqrt{z}} (\dot{x} + 2k); \quad p_{z} = \frac{\partial L}{\partial \dot{z}} - \dot{p_{x}} = -\frac{18B\ddot{x}}{\sqrt{z}} + \frac{9Bx}{z^{\frac{3}{2}}} (\dot{x} + 2k) - 3f' \dot{\phi} \sqrt{z} - \frac{3fx}{2\sqrt{z}};$$

$$p_{\phi} = \frac{\dot{\phi}z^{\frac{3}{2}}}{N}.$$
(B.3)

In terms of phase space variables the Hamiltonian reads,

$$\mathcal{H}_{\mathcal{O}} = xp_z + \frac{\sqrt{z}}{36B}p_x^2 - 2kp_x - \frac{fzp_x}{6B} + \frac{f^2 z^{\frac{3}{2}}}{4B} + \frac{p_{\phi}^2}{2z^{\frac{3}{2}}} + Vz^{\frac{3}{2}}.$$
 (B.4)

#### B.2 Dirac's constraint analysis

As already mentioned, for arbitrary N, the Hessian vanishes, and so canonical formulation may be pursued following Dirac's constraint analysis [18, 19]. We introduce  $(\frac{\dot{z}}{N} - x) = 0$ through Lagrange multiplier  $\lambda$ , and the point Lagrangian corresponding to action (2.4) therefore reads,

$$L = 3f\sqrt{z}\left(\dot{x} + 2kN\right) + \frac{9B}{N\sqrt{z}}\left(\dot{x} + 2kN\right)^2 + z^{\frac{3}{2}}\left(\frac{1}{2N}\dot{\phi}^2 - VN\right) + \lambda\left(\frac{\dot{z}}{N} - x\right).$$
 (B.5)

Canonical momenta are

$$p_x = 3f\sqrt{z} + \frac{18B}{N\sqrt{z}}(\dot{x} + 2kN), \quad p_z = \frac{\lambda}{N}, \quad p_\phi = \frac{\dot{\phi}z^{\frac{3}{2}}}{N}, \quad p_N = 0, \quad p_\lambda = 0$$
 (B.6)

The constraint Hamiltonian therefore is

$$H_c = \dot{x}p_x + \dot{z}p_z + \dot{\phi}p_\phi + \dot{N}p_N + \dot{\lambda}p_\lambda - L \tag{B.7}$$

Clearly we require three primary constraints involving Lagrange multiplier or its conjugate viz,  $\phi_1 = p_z - \lambda$ ,  $\phi_2 = p_\lambda$ ,  $\phi_3 = p_N$ . Since, the lapse function N is non-dynamical, so we have safely considered the associated constraint to vanish strongly. The first two constraints can now be harmlessly substituted into the modified primary Hamiltonian, which takes the form,

$$H_{p1} = \frac{N\sqrt{z}}{36B}p_x^2 - 2kNp_x - \frac{fzNp_x}{6B} + \frac{Nf^2z^{\frac{3}{2}}}{4B} + \frac{Np_{\phi}^2}{2z^{\frac{3}{2}}} + VNz^{\frac{3}{2}} + \lambda x + u_1(Np_z - \lambda) + u_2p_{\lambda}.$$
(B.8)

Here  $u_1, u_2$  are the Lagrange multipliers and the Poisson bracket  $\{x, p_x\} = \{z, p_z\} = \{\lambda, p_\lambda\} = 1$ , hold. Now constraint should remain preserved in time, which are exhibited in the Poisson brackets  $\{\phi_i, H_{p1}\}$  viz,

$$\dot{\phi}_1 = \{\phi_1, H_{p1}\} = -N \frac{\partial H_{p1}}{\partial z} - u_2 + \sum_{i=1}^2 \phi_i \{\phi_1, u_i\}.$$
(B.9)

$$\dot{\phi}_2 = \{\phi_2, H_{p1}\} = -x + u_1 + \sum_{i=1}^2 \phi_i \{\phi_2, u_i\}$$
(B.10)

Consequently, all the Poisson bracket relations vanish weakly if we set,

$$u_2 = -N \frac{\partial H_{p1}}{\partial z}$$
 and  $u_1 = x.$  (B.11)

Since, under the condition  $\dot{\phi}_1$  and  $\dot{\phi}_2$  should vanish weakly, explicit forms of  $u_2$  and  $u_1$  are found, so the modified primary Hamiltonian is,

$$H_{p2} = \frac{N\sqrt{z}}{36B}p_x^2 - 2kNp_x - \frac{fzNp_x}{6B} + \frac{Nf^2z^{\frac{3}{2}}}{4B} + \frac{Np_{\phi}^2}{2z^{\frac{3}{2}}} + VNz^{\frac{3}{2}} + Nxp_z - N\frac{\partial H_{p1}}{\partial z}p_{\lambda}.$$
 (B.12)

Now under the same condition that constraint should remain preserved in time,  $p_{\lambda}$  vanishes trivially. Therefore, the Hamiltonian finally takes the form,

$$H_D = N \left[ x p_z + \frac{\sqrt{z}}{36B} p_x^2 - 2k p_x - \frac{f z p_x}{6B} + \frac{f^2 z^{\frac{3}{2}}}{4B} + \frac{p_{\phi}^2}{2z^{\frac{3}{2}}} + V z^{\frac{3}{2}} \right] = N \mathcal{H}_{\mathcal{D}}.$$
 (B.13)

Clearly,  $\mathcal{H}_{\mathcal{D}}$  is no different from  $\mathcal{H}_{\mathcal{O}}$ .

#### B.3 Horowitz' formalism

Instead of choosing the basic variables as  $\{h_{ij}, Q_{ij}\}$  together with their conjugate momenta,  $\{p^{ij},\Pi^{ij}\}$ , (where,  $Q^{ij} = -\frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial (\mathcal{L}_n K_{ij})}$ ), as considered by Boulware [57], Horowitz [20] took another set of variables viz.  $\{h_{ij}, K_{ij}\}$  together with their conjugate momenta,  $\{p^{ij}, P^{ij}\}$ . Although, the resulting formalism is completely equivalent to [57], the latter appears to be much convenient to handle. The quantized version (the modified Wheeler-deWitt equation) in this formalism, corresponding to the positive definite action, resembles with Schrödinger equation, where the internal parameter, viz. the three metric  $h_{ij}$  plays the role of time. Horowitz [20] argued against supplementary boundary terms and insisted on keeping  $h_{ij}$  and  $K_{ij}$  fixed at the boundary. So that higher order theory is devoid of supplementary boundary terms. However, treating  $K_{ij}$  as a variable from the beginning, requires to vary the action with respect to  $K_{ij}$  as well, together with  $h_{ij}$ , since both are treated on the same footing. This restricts classical solutions by and large. Therefore, in order to obtain the canonical structure, Horowitz, started with an auxiliary variable  $Q_{ii}$ , which is found by varying the action with respect to the highest derivative of the field variables present in the action. The Hamiltonian so obtained, was finally expressed in terms of the basic variables  $\{h_{ij}, K_{ij}; p^{ij}, \Pi^{ij}\}$ , following canonical transformation. Let us start with the action (2.4) apart from the supplementary boundary terms to explore the situation. Introducing the auxiliary variable

$$Q = \frac{\partial L}{\partial \ddot{z}} = \frac{3f\sqrt{z}}{N} + \frac{18B}{N\sqrt{z}} \left(\frac{\ddot{z}}{N^2} - \frac{\dot{N}\dot{z}}{N^3} + 2k\right)$$
(B.14)

straight into the action (2.4) as

$$A = \int \left[ Q\ddot{z} - \frac{N^3\sqrt{z}Q^2}{36B} - \frac{Nf^2z^{\frac{3}{2}}}{4B} + \frac{fN^2Qz}{6B} + 2kQN^2 - \frac{\dot{N}\dot{z}Q}{N} + \frac{z^{\frac{3}{2}}\dot{\phi}^2}{2N} - VNz^{\frac{3}{2}} \right] dt,$$
(B.15)

and after integration by parts, resulting canonical action reads

$$A = \int \left[ -\dot{Q}\dot{z} - \frac{N^3\sqrt{z}Q^2}{36B} - \frac{Nf^2z^{\frac{3}{2}}}{4B} + \frac{fN^2Qz}{6B} + 2kQN^2 - \frac{\dot{N}\dot{z}Q}{N} + \frac{z^{\frac{3}{2}}\dot{\phi}^2}{2N} - VNz^{\frac{3}{2}} \right] dt.$$
(B.16)

Now in view of the canonical momenta

$$p_z = -\dot{Q} - \frac{\dot{N}Q}{N}; \quad p_\phi = \frac{z^{\frac{3}{2}}\dot{\phi}}{N}; \quad p_Q = -\dot{z}; \quad p_N = -\frac{\dot{z}Q}{N}$$
 (B.17)

the Hamiltonian in phase space variables is readily obtained as,

$$H_H = -p_Q p_z + \frac{N^3 \sqrt{z} Q^2}{36B} - 2kQN^2 - \frac{fN^2 Qz}{6B} + \frac{Nf^2 z^{\frac{3}{2}}}{4B} + \frac{Np_{\phi}^2}{2z^{\frac{3}{2}}} + VNz^{\frac{3}{2}}.$$
 (B.18)

It is now required to express the Hamiltonian in terms of basic variables (z and  $x = \frac{\dot{z}}{N}$ ), instead of auxiliary variable (z and Q). Since,  $p_Q = -\dot{z} = -Nx$  and  $Q = \frac{p_x}{N}$ , one therefore is required to make the following canonical transformation with the replacements of,  $p_Q$  by -Nx and Q by  $\frac{p_x}{N}$  in the Hamiltonian (B.18), which therefore finally results in,

$$H_{H} = N \left[ xp_{z} + \frac{\sqrt{z}}{36B} p_{x}^{2} - 2kp_{x} - \frac{fzp_{x}}{6B} + \frac{f^{2}z^{\frac{3}{2}}}{4B} + \frac{p_{\phi}^{2}}{2z^{\frac{3}{2}}} + Vz^{\frac{3}{2}} \right] = N\mathcal{H}_{\mathcal{H}}.$$
 (B.19)

One can readily observe that the Hamiltonian obtained following the above three formalism, viz., Ostrogradski (B.4), Dirac (B.13) and Horowitz (B.19)) are the same  $\mathcal{H}_{\mathcal{O}} = \mathcal{H}_{\mathcal{D}} = \mathcal{H}_{\mathcal{H}}$ . However, the Hamiltonian  $\mathcal{H}$  (2.13) is different from  $\mathcal{H}_O$  (B.4),  $\mathcal{H}_D$  (B.13) or  $\mathcal{H}_H$  (B.19). Although the set of transformations

$$z = Z, \quad p_z = P_Z - 18B \frac{kX}{Z^{\frac{3}{2}}} + \frac{3fX}{2\sqrt{Z}}; \quad x = X, \quad p_x = P_X + 36B \frac{k}{\sqrt{Z}} + 3f\sqrt{Z}; \quad (B.20)$$
  
$$\phi = \Phi, \quad p_\phi = P_\Phi + 3f'X\sqrt{Z},$$

relates  $\mathcal{H}$  with the others, nevertheless, such transformations are not canonical. This establishes the fact that different boundary conditions lead to different Hamiltonian in general, and they are not related under canonical transformations. The reason for following modified Horowitz' formalism has been discussed in the introduction and in the concluding remarks.

**Open Access.** This article is distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC-BY 4.0), which permits any use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author(s) and source are credited.

# References

- J.-P. Uzan, Cosmological scaling solutions of nonminimally coupled scalar fields, Phys. Rev. D 59 (1999) 123510 [gr-qc/9903004] [INSPIRE].
- [2] L. Amendola, Coupled quintessence, Phys. Rev. D 62 (2000) 043511 [astro-ph/9908023]
   [INSPIRE].
- [3] R. Bean and J. Magueijo, Dilaton derived quintessence scenario leading naturally to the late time acceleration of the universe, Phys. Lett. B 517 (2001) 177 [astro-ph/0007199]
   [INSPIRE].

- [4] R. Bean, Perturbation evolution with a nonminimally coupled scalar field, Phys. Rev. D 64 (2001) 123516 [astro-ph/0104464] [INSPIRE].
- [5] B. Boisseau, G. Esposito-Farese, D. Polarski and A.A. Starobinsky, *Reconstruction of a scalar tensor theory of gravity in an accelerating universe*, *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 85 (2000) 2236
   [gr-qc/0001066] [INSPIRE].
- [6] N. Agarwal and R. Bean, The Dynamical viability of scalar-tensor gravity theories, Class. Quant. Grav. 25 (2008) 165001 [arXiv:0708.3967] [INSPIRE].
- [7] A. Cid, G. Leon and Y. Leyva, Intermediate accelerated solutions as generic late-time attractors in a modified Jordan-Brans-Dicke theory, JCAP 02 (2016) 027
   [arXiv:1506.00186] [INSPIRE].
- [8] N. Bartolo and M. Pietroni, Scalar tensor gravity and quintessence, Phys. Rev. D 61 (2000) 023518 [hep-ph/9908521] [INSPIRE].
- [9] D.J. Holden and D. Wands, Selfsimilar cosmological solutions with a nonminimally coupled scalar field, Phys. Rev. D 61 (2000) 043506 [gr-qc/9908026] [INSPIRE].
- [10] G. Leon, On the Past Asymptotic Dynamics of Non-minimally Coupled Dark Energy, Class. Quant. Grav. 26 (2009) 035008 [arXiv:0812.1013] [INSPIRE].
- K. Nozari and S.D. Sadatian, Late-time acceleration and Phantom Divide Line Crossing with Non-minimal Coupling and Lorentz Invariance Violation, Eur. Phys. J. C 58 (2008) 499
   [arXiv:0809.4744] [INSPIRE].
- [12] L.N. Granda, Cosmological Dynamics of Scalar Field with Non-Minimal Coupling to Gravity, Rev. Col. Fís. 42 (2010) 63.
- [13] K.S. Stelle, Renormalization of Higher Derivative Quantum Gravity, Phys. Rev. D 16 (1977) 953 [INSPIRE].
- [14] B. Tajahmad and A.K. Sanyal, Unified cosmology with scalar-tensor theory of gravity, Eur. Phys. J. C 77 (2017) 217 [arXiv:1612.04239] [INSPIRE].
- [15] A.A. Starobinsky, A New Type of Isotropic Cosmological Models Without Singularity, Phys. Lett. B 91 (1980) 99 [INSPIRE].
- [16] K.-i. Maeda, Inflation as a Transient Attractor in R<sup>2</sup> Cosmology, Phys. Rev. D 37 (1988) 858 [INSPIRE].
- [17] E.T. Whittaker, A treatise on the analytical dynamics of particles and rigid bodies, Cambridge University Press (1904).
- [18] P.A.M. Dirac, Generalized Hamiltonian dynamics, Can. J. Math. 2 (1950) 129 [INSPIRE].
- [19] P.A.M. Dirac, Lectures on Quantum Mechanics, Belfer Graduate School of Science, Yeshiva University, New York (1964).
- [20] G.T. Horowitz, Quantum Cosmology With a Positive Definite Action, Phys. Rev. D 31 (1985) 1169 [INSPIRE].
- [21] A.K. Sanyal and B. Modak, Quantum cosmology with a curvature squared action, Phys. Rev. D 63 (2001) 064021 [gr-qc/0107001] [INSPIRE].
- [22] A.K. Sanyal and B. Modak, Quantum cosmology with  $R + R^2$  gravity, Class. Quant. Grav. **19** (2002) 515 [gr-qc/0107070] [INSPIRE].

- [23] A.K. Sanyal, Quantum mechanical probability interpretation in the minisuperspace model of higher order gravity theory, Phys. Lett. B 542 (2002) 147 [gr-qc/0205053] [INSPIRE].
- [24] A.K. Sanyal, Quantum mechanical formulation of quantum cosmology for brane world effective action, gr-qc/0305042 [INSPIRE].
- [25] A.K. Sanyal, Hamiltonian formulation of curvature squared action, Gen. Rel. Grav. 37 (2005) 1957 [hep-th/0407141] [INSPIRE].
- [26] A.K. Sanyal, S. Debnath and S. Ruz, Canonical formulation of curvature squared action in the presence of lapse function, Class. Quant. Grav. 29 (2012) 215007 [arXiv:1108.5869]
   [INSPIRE].
- [27] S. Debnath, S. Ruz and A.K. Sanyal, Canonical formulation of scalar curvature squared action in higher dimensions, Phys. Rev. D 90 (2014) 047504 [arXiv:1408.1765] [INSPIRE].
- [28] K. Sarkar, N. Sk, R. Mandal and A.K. Sanyal, Canonical formulation of Pais-Uhlenbeck action and resolving the issue of branched Hamiltonian, Int. J. Geom. Meth. Mod. Phys. 14 (2016) 1750038 [arXiv:1507.03444] [INSPIRE].
- [29] S. Ruz, R. Mandal, S. Debnath and A.K. Sanyal, Resolving the issue of branched Hamiltonian in modified Lanczos-Lovelock gravity, Gen. Rel. Grav. 48 (2016) 86 [arXiv:1409.7197] [INSPIRE].
- [30] R. Mandal and A. Kumar Sanyal, Equivalent and inequivalent canonical structures of higher order theories of gravity, Phys. Rev. D 96 (2017) 084025 [arXiv:1709.05201] [INSPIRE].
- [31] J.W. York Jr., Role of conformal three geometry in the dynamics of gravitation, Phys. Rev. Lett. 28 (1972) 1082 [INSPIRE].
- [32] G.W. Gibbons and S.W. Hawking, Action Integrals and Partition Functions in Quantum Gravity, Phys. Rev. D 15 (1977) 2752 [INSPIRE].
- [33] E. Dyer and K. Hinterbichler, Boundary Terms, Variational Principles and Higher Derivative Modified Gravity, Phys. Rev. D 79 (2009) 024028 [arXiv:0809.4033] [INSPIRE].
- [34] V. Iyer and R.M. Wald, A Comparison of Noether charge and Euclidean methods for computing the entropy of stationary black holes, Phys. Rev. D 52 (1995) 4430
   [gr-qc/9503052] [INSPIRE].
- [35] F. Briscese and E. Elizalde, Black hole entropy in modified gravity models, Phys. Rev. D 77 (2008) 044009 [arXiv:0708.0432] [INSPIRE].
- [36] J.C. Hwang, Cosmological perturbations in generalized gravity theories: Formulation, Class. Quant. Grav. 7 (1990) 1613 [INSPIRE].
- [37] J.-c. Hwang, Cosmological perturbations in generalized gravity theories: Conformal transformation, Class. Quant. Grav. 14 (1997) 1981 [gr-qc/9605024] [INSPIRE].
- [38] M. Satoh, S. Kanno and J. Soda, Circular Polarization of Primordial Gravitational Waves in String-inspired Inflationary Cosmology, Phys. Rev. D 77 (2008) 023526 [arXiv:0706.3585]
   [INSPIRE].
- [39] D.J. Schwarz, C.A. Terrero-Escalante and A.A. Garcia, Higher order corrections to primordial spectra from cosmological inflation, Phys. Lett. B 517 (2001) 243
   [astro-ph/0106020] [INSPIRE].
- [40] S.M. Leach, A.R. Liddle, J. Martin and D.J. Schwarz, Cosmological parameter estimation and the inflationary cosmology, Phys. Rev. D 66 (2002) 023515 [astro-ph/0202094] [INSPIRE].

- [41] D.J. Schwarz and C.A. Terrero-Escalante, Primordial fluctuations and cosmological inflation after WMAP 1.0, JCAP 08 (2004) 003 [hep-ph/0403129] [INSPIRE].
- [42] M. Satoh and J. Soda, Higher Curvature Corrections to Primordial Fluctuations in Slow-roll Inflation, JCAP 09 (2008) 019 [arXiv:0806.4594] [INSPIRE].
- [43] J.C. Hwang, Curved space quantum scalar field theory with accompanying metric fluctuations, Phys. Rev. D 48 (1993) 3544 [INSPIRE].
- [44] J.C. Hwang, Perturbative semiclassical approximation in the uniform curvature gauge, Class. Quant. Grav. 11 (1994) 2305 [INSPIRE].
- [45] J.-c. Hwang, Quantum fluctuations of cosmological perturbations in generalized gravity, Class. Quant. Grav. 14 (1997) 3327 [gr-qc/9607059] [INSPIRE].
- [46] J.-c. Hwang, Unified analysis of cosmological perturbations in generalized gravity, Phys. Rev. D 53 (1996) 762 [gr-qc/9509044] [INSPIRE].
- [47] J.-c. Hwang and H. Noh, Cosmological perturbations in generalized gravity theories, Phys. Rev. D 54 (1996) 1460 [INSPIRE].
- [48] J.-c. Hwang and H. Noh, Density spectra from pole-like inflations based on generalized gravity theories, Class. Quant. Grav. 15 (1998) 1387.
- [49] H. Noh, Cosmological Perturbations in Generalized Gravity Theories Including Tachyon, in proceedings of 22nd Texas Symposium on Relativistic Astrophysics at Stanford University, December 13–17, 2004.
- [50] V.F. Mukhanov, Quantum Theory of Gauge Invariant Cosmological Perturbations, Sov. Phys. JETP 67 (1988) 1297 [INSPIRE].
- [51] J. Martin and D.J. Schwarz, New exact solutions for inflationary cosmological perturbations, Phys. Lett. B 500 (2001) 1 [astro-ph/0005542] [INSPIRE].
- [52] E.D. Stewart and D.H. Lyth, A More accurate analytic calculation of the spectrum of cosmological perturbations produced during inflation, Phys. Lett. B 302 (1993) 171
   [gr-qc/9302019] [INSPIRE].
- [53] T.T. Nakamura and E.D. Stewart, The Spectrum of cosmological perturbations produced by a multicomponent inflaton to second order in the slow roll approximation, *Phys. Lett.* B 381 (1996) 413 [astro-ph/9604103] [INSPIRE].
- [54] PLANCK collaboration, P.A.R. Ade et al., Planck 2015 results. XX. Constraints on inflation, Astron. Astrophys. 594 (2016) A20 [arXiv:1502.02114] [INSPIRE].
- [55] F.J. de Urries and J. Julve, Ostrogradski formalism for higher derivative scalar field theories, J. Phys. A 31 (1998) 6949 [hep-th/9802115] [INSPIRE].
- [56] L. Querella, Variational principles and cosmological models in higher order gravity, Ph.D. Thesis, Université de Liege (1998) [gr-qc/9902044] [INSPIRE].
- [57] D.G. Boulware, Quantum Theory of Gravity, S.M. Christensen ed., Adam Hilger Ltd. (1984).